JACC Report

No 18

Vinyl Acetate CAS: 108-05-4

February 1991

ISSN-0773-6339-18

Joint Assessment of Commodity Chemicals

No. 18

VINYL ACETATE

CAS: 108-05-4

Brussels, February 1991

c ECETOC 1991



JACC Report No. 18

© Copyright - ECETOC (European Chemical Industry Ecology and Toxicology Centre), 250 Avenue Louise (Bte 63), 1050 - Brussels, Belgium.

With the exception of International or National Regulatory Agencies, no part of this publication may be photocopied without written permission from the Director.

This document has been prepared and reviewed with all possible care by experts on behalf of ECETOC. It is provided solely for information. It is not to be taken as a warranty for which we take legal responsibility.

THE ECETOC SCHEME FOR THE

"JOINT ASSESSMENT OF COMMODITY CHEMICALS" (JACC)

This report has been produced as part of a programme for making critical reviews of the toxicology, including ecotoxicology, of selected industrial chemicals.

A number of organisations, world-wide, have produced and are continuing to produce such reviews with the aim of ensuring that, based on an up-to-date knowledge of the toxicological and other relevant information regarding existing chemicals they can continue to be produced and used safely. ECETOC is contributing to this activity with its JACC reviews.

In general, commodity chemicals, ie, those produced in large tonnage by several companies and having widespread and multiple uses, are reviewed jointly by experts from a number of companies concerned. Before it is decided to review a chemical, every effort is made to discover whether an adequate review exists already, in which case no work is necessary.

It should be noted that in a JACC review only the uses of the chemical as such are considered, ie its occurrence as an impurity in other products is not normally taken into account.

In this document a critical assessment of the toxicology and ecotoxicology of vinyl acetate is presented. Whenever good scientific reviews on certain toxicological or ecotoxicological aspects exist, their conclusions are summarised and in these cases only the subsequent literature has been assessed.

CONTENTS

| | | <u>Page</u> |
|----|---|---|
| 1. | SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS | . 1 |
| 2. | IDENTITY, PHYSICAL AND CHEMICAL PROPERTIES, ANALYTICAL METHODS | . 3 |
| | 2.1 Identity | . 4 |
| 3. | PRODUCTION, STORAGE, TRANSPORT AND USE | . 7 |
| | 3.1 Production | . 7 . 8 |
| 4. | 4.1 Environmental Distribution 4.2 Biotransformation and Environmental Fate 4.2.1 Atmospheric Fate 4.2.2 Aquatic Fate 4.2.3 Terrestrial Fate 4.2.4 Biodegradation 4.2.5 Bioaccumulation 4.2.6 Conclusion | . 9 . 10 . 10 . 10 . 11 . 12 |
| 5. | ENVIRONMENTAL LEVELS AND HUMAN EXPOSURE | . 14 |
| | h I Environmental Levele | 9.4 |

| | 5.1.1 Air | 1.4 |
|----|---|-----|
| | 5.1.2 Water | 14 |
| | 5.1.3 Soil | 14 |
| | 5.1.4 Natural Products | 14 |
| | 5.2 Hygiene Standards - Occupational Exposure Levels | 14 |
| | 5.2.1 Hygiene Standards | 15 |
| | 5.2.2 Occupational Exposure Levels | 15 |
| | partition Exposure Ecycls | 15 |
| 6. | EFFECTS ON ORGANISMS IN THE ENVIRONMENT | 16 |
| | 6.1 Micro-organisms | 16 |
| | 6.2 Aquatic Organisms | 16 |
| | 6.3 Terrestrial Organisms | 17 |
| | | |
| 7. | KINETICS AND METABOLISM | 18 |
| | 7.1 Human | 10 |
| | 7.2 Experimental | 10 |
| | 7.2.1 Evaluation | 10 |
| | | 20 |
| 3. | EFFECTS ON EXPERIMENTAL ANIMALS AND IN VITRO TEST SYSTEMS | 21 |
| | 8.1 Acute Toxicity | 21 |
| | 8.2 Skin, Respiratory Tract and Eye Irritation: Sensitisation | 21 |
| | 8.2.1 Skin Irritation | 21 |
| | 8.2.2 Eye Irritation | 21 |
| | 8.2.3 Respiratory Tract Irritation | 22 |
| | 8.2.4 Sensitisation | 22 |
| | 8.3 Subchronic Toxicity | 22 |
| | 8.3.1 Inhalation | 22 |
| | 8.3.2 Oral | 24 |
| | 8.4 Mutagenicity and Genotoxicity | 25 |

| 8.4.1 | Gene Mutation in Bacteria: Ames-Salmonella Test | 26 |
|----------|---|----|
| 8.4.2 | SOS-Chromo Test | 26 |
| 8.4.3 | Gene mutation in Mammalian Cells | 26 |
| 8.4.4 | Chromosome Aberrations in vitro | 26 |
| 8.4.5 | Micronucleus Test | 26 |
| 8.4.6 | Sister-chromatic Exchange (SCE) | 27 |
| 8.4.7 | Interaction with DNA | 28 |
| 8.4.8 | Viral Transformation | 28 |
| 8.4.9 | DNA-binding Assay in vivo | 28 |
| 8.4.10 | Summary and Evaluation | 29 |
| 8.5 Chr | onic Toxicity and Carcinogenicity | 31 |
| 8.5.1 | Inhalation | 31 |
| 8.5.2 | Oral | 33 |
| 8.5.3 | Summary and Evaluation | 34 |
| 8.6 Rep | roduction, Embryotoxicity and Teratogenicity | 35 |
| 0.1.4. | | 20 |
| 9.1 Acu | te Toxicity | 38 |
| | chronic Toxicity | |
| 9.3 Irr | itation and Sensitisation | |
| 9.3.1 | Skin Irritation | 38 |
| 9.3.2 | Eye Irritation | |
| 9.3.3 | Respiratory Tract Irritation | 39 |
| 9.3.4 | Skin Sensitisation | 40 |
| 9.3.5 | Respiratory Sensitisation | 40 |
| 9.4 Mut | agenicity | 40 |
| 9.5 Chr | onic Toxicity | 40 |
| 9.6 Car | cinogenicity | 41 |
| 9.7 Rep | roductive Toxicity | 41 |
| 9.8 Neu | rotoxicity | 41 |
| 9.9 Oth | er Effects | 42 |
| 9.10 Rec | ommendations for Medical Surveillance | 42 |

| 10. | FIRST | AID AND SAFE HANDLING ADVICE | 43 |
|------|--------|--|----|
| | 10.2 | First Aid and Medical Treatment Safe Handling Management of Spillage and Waste | 43 |
| BIBL | IOGRAP | РНҮ | 45 |
| TABL | ES | | 56 |
| APPE | NDIX 2 | : Classification and Labelling for the EC | 67 |

1. SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS

Vinyl acetate is produced for the manufacture of polyvinyl acetate and a variety of copolymers. Polymerised vinyl acetate products can contain up to 1% of monomer and therefore may produce significant emissions of vinyl acetate into the environment, mostly to air.

Vinyl acetate is rapidly hydrolysed when in contact with water and readily biodegraded by environmental organisms; bio-accumulation is unlikely to occur. It has been detected in ambient air, drinking water and natural products at ppb or ppt levels.

Vinyl acetate is slightly toxic to fish, invertebrates and micro-organisms, and practically non-toxic to algae.

Kinetic studies in animals show that vinyl acetate is rapidly hydrolysed to acetaldehyde and acetate by esterases. This major route of metabolism can be saturated under high exposure conditions. Glutathione conjugation is a minor metabolic pathway and is unlikely to occur under inhalation exposure conditions commonly encountered in man.

Vinyl acetate possesses a low order of acute toxicity to experimental animals, irrespective of the route of administration. It is irritant, especially to the respiratory system. Subchronic inhalation studies in rats and mice demonstrated No Observed Effect Levels (NOEL) of 200 and 50 ppm (710 and 180 mg/m 3) respectively. Vinyl acetate administered at up to 5,000 ppm in drinking water for 13 weeks produced no evidence of toxicity to rats or mice.

Vinyl acetate and its hydrolysis product acetaldehyde demonstrate a genotoxic potential *in vitro*. Genotoxic effects remote from the site of exposure were observed *in vivo* only when detoxification mechanisms were saturated. Under conditions of normal handling and use, such genotoxic effects of vinyl acetate are unlikely to occur.

Studies on the carcinogenic activity of vinyl acetate showed that rats developed a slightly increased incidence of nasal tumours after prolonged, high level exposure by inhalation of 600 ppm (2,100 mg/m³). Similar tumours were not seen in mice. Oral exposure of rats induced no increase in tumours in the gastrointestinal tract or elsewhere. The nasal tumours occurred only in those groups in which vinyl acetate produced prolonged irritation of the epithelia of the respiratory tract. No increase in tumour incidence occurred at the level of exposure (50 ppm, 180 mg/m³) at which irritation was absent. Comparison of the types of tumour produced by vinyl acetate and acetaldehyde suggests that formation of the latter is unlikely to be the cause of tumours arising from exposure to vinyl acetate. Overall the data suggests that prolonged irritation of the respiratory epithelium is a precondition for tumour development with vinyl acetate.

No effects were observed on reproduction or development of rats even at levels of vinyl acetate producing maternal toxicity.

Information is available on the effects of vinyl acetate on man is limited.

Occupational exposure limits have been set on the basis of a need to protect workers from experiencing irritant effects. Exposures at or below these limits should provide adequate protection against the development of respiratory tract irritation and, in consequence, of cancer.

2. IDENTITY, PHYSICAL AND CHEMICAL PROPERTIES, ANALYTICAL METHODS

2.1 <u>Identity</u>

Name:

Vinyl acetate

IUPAC name:

Vinyl acetate

Synonyms:

Acetic acid, vinyl ester Acetic acid, ethenyl ester

1-Acetoxyethene
1-Acetoxyethylene

Ethanoic acid, ethenyl ester

Ethenyl acetate Ethenyl ethanoate

Vinyl acetate, monomer

Vinyl A monomer Vinyl ethanoate

CA Index name:

Acetic acid, ethenyl ester

CAS Registry No.

108-05-4

EEC No.

607-023-00-0

EINECS No.

2035454

RTECS No.

AK 0875000

Formula:

 $C_4H_6O_2$

Molecular weight:

86.09

Structure:

$$CH_3 - C_0^{/0}$$
 - $CH = CH_2$

2.2 Physical and Chemical Properties

Vinyl acetate is a highly flammable, colourless liquid with an acrid, ether-like sweetish odour. It is soluble in most organic solvents and moderately soluble in water. The physical and chemical data are summarised in Table 1.

A typical commercial sample of technical vinyl acetate (Wacker, 1981; Rhône-Poulenc, 1986; BP Chemicals, 1988; Hoechst Celanese, 1989; Hoechst, 1989; Union Carbide, 1989) has a purity \geq 99.8 % (w/w) and may contain the following impurities:

water : ≤ 0.03 - 0.1 % (w/w) acidity, as acetic acid : ≤ 0.005 - 0.01 % (w/w) aldehyde, as acetaldehyde : ≤ 0.005 - 0.02 % (w/w)

Hydroquinone is added at 1.5 - 20 ppm to inhibit polymerisation.

2.3 Conversion Factors

The following conversion factors are used for concentrations in the gas phase at 20°C and 1013 hPa:

1 ppm =
$$3.57 \text{ mg/m}^3$$

$$1 \text{ mg/m}^3 = 0.28 \text{ ppm}$$

2.4 Analytical Methods

2.4.1 Environmental media

Gas chromatography, coupled with flame ionisation detection (GC/FID) or with mass spectrometric detection (GC/MS), is the most common method for separating, identifying and quantifying vinyl acetate in environmental $\frac{1}{2}$

samples. For the measurement of low levels of vinyl acetate in ambient air, long-path infrared Fourier transform absorption spectroscopy has proved to be a useful technique.

Determination in Air

Several methods have been developed for measuring vinyl acetate in workplace air. These involve sampling on solid adsorbents and analysis of the desorbed material with GC/FID techniques. Details of adorption-desorption procedures are given in Table 2. The detection limits of these methods range from 8 mg/m 3 (1.5 l sample) (NIOSH, 1978) to 0.35 mg/m 3 (10 l sample) (Sidhu, 1981). At higher concentrations vinyl acetate can be analysed without preceding enrichment (Bianchi *et al*, 1977).

Kimble (1980) and Kimble $et\ a1$ (1982) developed special sampling tubes to avoid hydrolysis and polymerisation of vinyl acetate during sampling. The tubes consist of a section with a drying agent (eg, anhydrous calcium sulphate), connected to another containing activated carbon impregnated with a polymerisation inhibitor (eg, hydroquinone). Carbon disulphide containing 2% (v/v) acetone proved to be the best desorption solvent. Concentrations as low as $1\ \text{mg/m}^3$ can be determined in an $18\ l$ sample, at high or low relative air humidity. Andersson and Andersson (1988), in a critical evaluation of the Kimble sampling tubes, showed that recovery falls with decreasing humidity. This is due to adsorption of vinyl acetate on the drying agent when the humidity drops to < 50%. Thus, the Kimble tubes should not be used under these circumstances if recoveries of \ge 80% are required.

A method of enrichment for the determination of trace quantities of vinyl acetate in ambient air was developed by Kuessner (1982). Air samples (\leq 500 l) are scrubbed in liquid carbon disulphide (-78°C), prior to analysis by GC/FID. The detection limit is 3.5 $\mu g/m^3$.

Pellizzari (1982) analysed complex mixtures containing vinyl acetate in air such as those found in the vicinity of a chemical waste disposal site. He recommends the collection of large volumes of air (\leq 120 1) followed by

absorption on Tenax and subsequent thermal desorption, and analysis by GC/MS. Levels of vinyl acetate down to 0.5 $\mu g/m^3$ can thus be measured.

Gordon and Meeks (1977) have described the determination of vinyl acetate in ambient air grab samples at concentrations as low as $0.25~\text{mg/m}^3$ by means of long-path infrared Fourier transform absorption spectroscopy.

Determination in Aqueous Media

Prior to analysis by GC/MS, vinyl acetate can be collected using a purge-and-trap technique. The purged vinyl acetate is trapped on Tenax and subsequently desorbed by heating. The detection limit ranges from 1 - 10 μ g/l, dependent upon the type of sample (Spingarn et al, 1982; Flotard et al, 1986). Montiel and Rauzy (1983) used a head-space technique and analysis by GC/FID to investigate the migration of monomeric vinyl acetate from plastic materials into water. Although the limit of detection was not mentioned it is probably in the μ g/l range. Noble et al (1980) were able to measure vinyl acetate in the lower ng/l range in Riesling wines using GC/MS analysis with a head-space technique.

Determination in soil

When present at low levels, vinyl acetate is purged from soil samples (1 - 5 g) and trapped on Tenax, followed by thermal desorption and analysis using GC/MS. At higher levels, the purge-and-trap procedure is carried out on an aliquot of a methanol extract of the soil sample (4 g). The estimated detection limits of these two methods are about 10 μ g/kg and 1 mg/kg respectively (Flotard *et al*, 1986).

2.4.2 <u>Determination in Biological Tissues</u>

An evaluation of analytical methods for use with biological fluids and tissues has not so far been reported, probably because vinyl acetate is rapidly hydrolysed in such media.

3. PRODUCTION, STORAGE, TRANSPORT AND USE

3.1 Production

The most widely used manufacturing process is the oxidative addition of acetic acid to ethylene in the presence of a palladium catalyst at elevated temperature in the gaseous phase, as shown by the equation:

Another process of major industrial importance is the addition reaction of acetylene and acetic acid in the presence of a zinc salt catalyst:

$$CH_3COOH + C_2H_2 --> CH_3COOCH = CH_2$$

Other manufacturing processes involve a two-step reaction in which ethylidene diacetate, formed by reaction of acetaldehyde with acetic anhydride or methyl acetate with carbon monoxide and hydrogen, is cracked to vinyl acetate and acetic acid (Roscher et al, 1983).

The annual production capacity is 535,000 tonnes in Western Europe and 1,236,000 tonnes in the USA (SRI, 1989a,b).

3.2 Storage and Transport

Vinyl acetate must be protected against spontaneous polymerisation by the addition of an inhibitor, usually $1.5-20~\rm ppm$ hydroquinone, methyl hydroquinone or diphenylamine (the last must be removed by distillation before vinyl acetate is used for polymerisation).

Vinyl acetate must be stored in an atmosphere containing 5 - 21% oxygen for the inhibitor to work properly. An inert gas cover (eg, nitrogen) containing \leq 5% oxygen must not be used (BP Chemicals, 1988). The stabilised material may be stored and transported in mild steel, stainless steel or aluminium containers but contact with copper or copper alloys must

be avoided. Polyethylene, polypropylene or teflon are suitable materials for making joints on storage or transport equipment (BP Chemicals, 1988; Hoechst Chemikalien, 1989; Rhône-Poulenc, 1986).

Peroxide formation occurs when uninhibited vinyl acetate is stored at room temperature in diffuse daylight in contact with air (Barnes, 1945).

3.3 Use

Vinyl acetate is used as a monomer to manufacture homopolymers and a variety of copolymers. Its most important industrial chemical reaction is free-radical polymerisation which can be initiated by organic and inorganic peroxides, azo compounds, redox systems, light and high energy irradiation. Other chemical reactions are those common to esters and compounds containing a double bond and include hydrolysis, trans-esterification and addition reactions (Daniels, 1983; Roscher et al, 1983).

Polyvinyl acetate is used chiefly in adhesives, paints and coatings. Varying quantities are used for the production of polyvinyl alcohol, polyvinyl butyral, polyvinyl formal and other polymers (25 - 40% in Western Europe and USA, about 70% in Japan) (Rinno $et\ al$, 1980; Roscher $et\ al$, 1983; Santodonato, 1985). Copolymers are produced mainly with ethylene (EVA), vinyl chloride (PVC-PVac) and acrylates for a variety of technical applications including foils, packaging materials and fibres (Santodonato, 1985).

4. ENVIRONMENTAL DISTRIBUTION AND TRANSFORMATION

4.1 Environmental Distribution

Due to its high vapour pressure and conditions of manufacture and use, vinyl acetate is released into the environment mainly as emissions to air and, to a far lesser extent, to water. A slow transfer from water to air can occur.

Emissions into the atmosphere during manufacture are negligible apart from unquantifiable fugitive emissions due to plant leakage (Pervier $et\ al$, 1974). This is because the processes are carried out in closed systems and all vent gases are flared or piped to an incinerator.

Vinyl acetate is polymerised predominantly in batch operations using emulsion, solution or suspension techniques. Intermittent emissions into waste water may arise from cleaning operations but account for only minor discharges into the environment. The emission into the atmosphere via exhaust air is estimated to range from 15 - 300 g/tonne vinyl acetate used, according to the type of polymer, product and procedure, the last being influenced by continuous or batch operation (worst case assumption below).

Loading, unloading and transport may be a significant source of air emission unless a compensation pipe or local exhaust ventilation system is used for the removal of vented vinyl acetate by condensation, scrubbing or incineration. Emissions can occur at about 300 - 500 g/tonne vinyl acetate transferred (worst case assumption on the basis of gas displacement, specific gravity and saturation concentration in air, see Table 1).

The most significant source of atmospheric emission is from polymerized vinyl acetate products since they can contain residual monomer levels of \leq 1% w/w of polymer (Daniels, 1983). The monomer is released into the air during fabrication or application of finished products such as adhesives, paints, paper coatings and textile finishes. For example, Glushkov (1976) showed that the quantity released during the drying of polyvinyl acetate dispersions decreased exponentially for a few days and after 30 days vinyl

acetate could not be detected in the polymer film dried at room temperature. There were similar findings with copolymer dispersions by Boikova et al (1975) and Boikova and Petrova (1976). An accurate estimate of releases from this source is difficult because of the uncertainty over the amount of vinyl acetate hydrolysed during storage of aqueous products prior to their application or use. During the production of polyvinyl alcohol and other polymers, the residual vinyl acetate monomer undergoes hydrolysis and cannot escape into the atmosphere. Since monomer concentrations in finished products are generally $\leq 0.3\%$, workers applying these products should experience relatively little exposure (Santodonato, 1985).

4.2 Biotransformation and Environmental Fate

4.2.1 Atmospheric fate

The rate constant for the gas-phase reaction of vinyl acetate with hydroxyl radicals has not been measured. The lack of the increment of the acetyl group permits only a rough calculation of the rate constant according to Atkinson (1988), resulting in a $k_{\mbox{OH}}$ value of about 26 x 10^{-12} cm 3 molecule $^{-1}$ s $^{-1}$.

Assuming that the average global atmospheric concentration of photochemically produced hydroxyl radicals is 5 x 10^5 radicals/cm 3 (Warneck, 1988), the atmospheric half-life would be:

$$t_{\frac{1}{2}} = \frac{\ln 2}{k_{OH} \times [\cdot OH]} = 0.6 \text{ d.}$$

4.2.2 Aquatic fate

In water vinyl acetate hydrolyses rapidly, the environmental half-life for hydrolysis being in the range of 1-2 weeks. The reaction products of hydrolysis are acetic acid and acetaldehyde. Vinyl acetate is readily

biodegradable. Biodegradation may involve enzyme-mediated hydrolysis (section 4.2.4). For most aquatic systems this implies that the environmental half-life for degradation is less than 1 week. Considering the value for Henry's law constant (Table 1) the compound is expected to evaporate slowly. On the basis of the octanol/water partition coefficient (Table 1) no significant sorption onto sediment is expected. The contribution of these latter two processes to the disappearance of vinyl acetate from aquatic systems can be neglected compared to that of biodegradation and hydrolysis.

At 25°C, pH 7 and zero ionic strength, conditions typical of the great majority of fresh water systems, the pseudo-first-order rate constant for hydrolysis is:

$$K_h = 1.1 \times 10^{-6} s^{-1}$$

yielding a half-life of 7.3 d. The half-life at 20° C is about 11 d, and at 14° C 17 d (Skrabal and Zahorka, 1927; Mabey and Mill, 1978).

In distilled and de-ionised water the half-life is about 10-12 d. In tap water, half-lives of 14-16 d have been measured (Grant and Pullinger, 1979). Lijinsky and Reuber (1983) showed that vinyl acetate disappeared at about 8%/d in water at 20° C and 5%/d at 4° C and pH 7 (Lijinsky, 1988). These rates correspond to half-lives of 8.3 and 13.5 d respectively, based on first-order kinetics. Simon et al (1985a) found a half-life of 4.5 h in solutions <u>buffered</u> at pH 7.4, a value which was confirmed by Fedtke and Wiegand (1990).

4.2.3 Terrestrial fate

In soil with sufficiently high content of water, vinyl acetate will disappear very rapidly through hydrolysis and biodegradation under aerobic and anaerobic conditions (see 4.2.2 and 4.2.4). The half-lives for these processes are expected to be the same or less than those in water (see 4.2.2). Considering the value for the solubility in water and the low sorption onto soil (octanol/water partition coeffecients, Table 1) the

compound is expected to leach rapidly into the groundwater. In view of the value for Henry's law constant, the compound is expected to evaporate from soil only moderately rapidly.

4.2.4 Biodegradation

The results of studies on the biodegradability of vinyl acetate, based on measurements of the biochemical oxygen demand (BOD), are summarised in Table 3. Using non-adapted microbial seed, bio-oxidation values of $\geq 60\%$ (related to the theoretical oxygen demand for complete conversion to carbon dioxide and water) can be reached within 10 d, following an acclimation period of about 5 d. Vinyl acetate is thus readily biodegradable according to the criteria of the OECD test guideline 301 C (OECD, 1981).

The extent of the bio-oxidation of vinyl acetate measured by BOD is confirmed by earlier studies in which the production of carbon dioxide was determined. Pahren and Bloodgood (1961) showed that 49 % of the theoretical amount of carbon dioxide was formed during a 38 d period, when vinyl acetate (10 mg/l) was degraded by domestic sewage micro-organisms. With acclimatised sewage seed, 42% of the carbon present was recovered as carbon dioxide during a period of 10 d (Ludzack and Ettinger, 1960), and 58% in 22 d (Pahren and Bloodgood, 1961). The fact that the total carbon dioxide was not recovered was attributed to the uptake of carbon for the growth of bacterial cell protoplasm and to volatilisation. Vinyl acetate or intermediate oxidation products could not be detected after several weeks of oxidation.

Biodegradation of vinyl acetate can also occur via enzyme-mediated hydrolysis. Oi and Satomura (1967) found that acetylesterase from the fungus *Sclerotinia libertiana* (Ascinomycetes) efficiently catalysed this hydrolysis.

Berglund (1983) showed that vinyl acetate was removed from a dilute waste gas stream by contact with activated sludge suspended in water (10 g/l) under aerobic or anaerobic conditions. At gas feed concentrations of 1,000 - 5,000 ppm (3.6 - 17.9 g/m 3) \geq 99.9% of vinyl acetate was removed.

Under anaerobic conditions, vinyl acetate (initial concentration 500 mg/l) was completely degraded within 4 d by methanogenic bacteria from acetate enriched cultures. This inoculum initially started as domestic sludge (Chou et al, 1979).

A utilisation efficiency of 91% was reached at an effective vinyl acetate concentration of 140 mg/l in long-term (52 d) feeding adaptation studies conducted in anaerobic upflow filters (Chou $et\ al$, 1979).

4.2.5 Bioaccumulation

No experimental data are available which demonstrate occurrence of bioaccumulation.

The n-octanol/water partition coefficient (log P_{OW}) of vinyl acetate is 0.73 (Table 1), indicating a low potential for bioaccumulation. Rapid biotransformation (esterase-mediated hydrolysis) in biological fluids will also prevent retention and accumulation of the compound in tissues.

4.2.6 Conclusion

The short atmospheric half life, the rapid hydrolysis rate in water, the low n-octanol/water partition coefficient and the ability of biological fluids of mammals and other organisms to degrade vinyl acetate will lead to its rapid removal when released into the environment.

5. ENVIRONMENTAL LEVELS AND HUMAN EXPOSURE

5.1 Environmental Levels

5.1.1 Air

Gordon and Meeks (1977) found 0.25 - 2 mg/m³ vinyl acetate in ambient air grab samples collected at locations in the Houston-Gulf Coast (Texas) industrial area in 1974. A level of 0.5 μ g/m³ was found in ambient air surrounding the Kin Buc waste disposal site near Edison, New Jersey, in 1976 (Pellizzari, 1982).

Vinyl acetate was a constituent of a mixture of volatile organic compounds found in indoor domestic dust by GC/MS analysis (Dmitriev *et al*, 1987). In contrast, vinyl acetate was not detectable in ambient atmospheric dust.

5.1.2 Water

Vinyl acetate was detected (concentrations not stated) in ozone treated drinking water in the Netherlands in 1976 (Eurocop-Cost, 1984) and in drinking water derived from river water in the United Kingdom in 1979 (Fielding $et\ al$, 1981).

5.1.3 <u>Soil</u>

No data are available, although a method exists (section 2.4.3).

5.1.4 Natural Products

Vinyl acetate has been identified by GC/MS analysis as one of the main volatile metabolites of bacteria growing on cereal grain (wheat, corn). The bacteria include *Pseudomonas trifoli*, *Pseudomonas fluorescens*, *Lactobacillus plantarum*, *Propionibacterium sp.*, *Escherichia coli*, *Sarcina sp.*, *Bacillus subtilis*, *Bacillus megaterium and Clostridium sp.* (Kaminski et al, 1979). Headspace GC/MS analysis revealed vinyl acetate in white Riesling wines in the lower ng/l range (Noble et al, 1980), in watercress,

Rorippa nasturtium aquaticum, (Spence and Tucknott, 1983) and in freshly ground coffee (Wang et al, 1983).

5.2 Hygiene Standards - Occupational Exposure Levels

5.2.1 <u>Hygiene Standards</u>

Occupational exposure limits have been established for vinyl acetate in industrialised countries where it is produced and handled (Table 4). The limits were based on the need to avoid workers experiencing the irritant effects of vinyl acetate and on the fact that the common routes of occupational exposure are mainly by inhalation and skin contact. The standards are usually expressed as 8 h time-weighted average (TWA) concentrations; in some cases higher degrees of exposure are allowed for shorter periods.

The labelling requirements for the EC are given in Appendix 1.

5.2.2 Occupational Exposure Levels

The actual concentrations measured in the workplace have generally been well below the limit values, with only occasional excursions above the limit values (Table 5).

6. EFFECTS ON ORGANISMS IN THE ENVIRONMENT

6.1 Micro-organisms

Studies on the antifungal activity of vinyl acetate showed the minimum fungistatic concentration to be 10 mg/l for *Aspergillus niger* and 20 mg/l for *Tramete skaveolens*. It was fungicidal to *Aspergillus niger* at 60 mg/l, and at 50 mg/l to *Tramete skaveolens* (So, 1977).

Vinyl acetate had no significant effect on nitrifying bacteria in concentrations of ≤ 100 mg/l (Arenshtein et al, 1962). The compound did not inhibit either growth or dehydrogenase activity of micro-organisms (mixed culture) at 100 mg/l (Lazareva and Kostina, 1983).

At approximately 1,150 mg/l, vinyl acetate caused 50% inhibition of gas production by anaerobic bacteria in unacclimatised methanogenic cultures (Stuckey $et\ al$, 1980). In another study, Chou $et\ al$ (1978) demonstrated that 700 mg/l vinyl acetate caused 50% inhibition of gas production. The toxicity threshold for total gas production was 200 mg/l, and 400 mg/l for methane alone (Stuckey $et\ al$, 1980). These values are in good agreement with results obtained by Wellens (1980), who reported a toxicity threshold for gas production by micro-organisms of 400 mg/l.

Concentrations at which vinyl acetate has no effect on growth of other bacteria and protozoa are listed in Table 6.

The concentration causing a 50% diminution in the light emission of the aerobic bioluminescent marine bacteria *Photobacterium phosphoreum* exposed for 5 min was 2,080 mg/l vinyl acetate (Atkinson and Switzenbaum, 1987).

6.2 Aquatic Organisms

The toxicity threshold (EC_0 to EC_5) for inhibition of cell multiplication (total biomass) of green algae ($Scenedesmus\ quadricauda$) exposed to vinyl

acetate for 8 d has been determined as 370 mg/l (Bringmann and Kühn, 1977a; 1978 a,b; 1979; 1980a).

Information on the acute toxicity of vinyl acetate to aquatic invertebrates and fish is summarised in Tables 7 and 8. The lethal concentrations (96h LC_{50}) in several species of fish ranged from 18-42.3 mg/l. The 96h median tolerance limit values are not significantly lower than the 24h values for all species tested. Vinyl acetate is about twice as toxic to fish in soft water as in hard water. One- and two-day old fry appear to be more sensitive than adult fathead minnows. The highest non-lethal concentration for golden orfe fish exposed for 48 h was 9 mg/l.

6.3 <u>Terrestrial Organisms</u>

Burditt et al (1963) investigated the potential of using vinyl acetate as a fumigant to control eggs and larvae of fruit flies Ceratitis capitata and Dacus dorsalis (both Diptera: Tephritidae). LC_{95} values, based on 2 h exposure followed by 48 h observation, were in the range 60-90 mg/l air.

7. KINETICS AND METABOLISM

7.1 Human

There are no reports of metabolic studies of vinyl acetate in man, although studies on the enzymatic hydrolysis of vinyl acetate by esterases in human blood indicate that this is quantitatively similar to that in rats (Filov, 1959; Strong et al, 1980; Simon et al, 1985a). The enzyme activity which transforms vinyl acetate to acetaldehyde and acetic acid is confined to the human plasma (Filov, 1959) and purified pseudocholinesterase (butylcholinesterase, EC 3.1.1.8) from human plasma is highly active in hydrolysing vinyl acetate (Simon et al, 1985a). The hydrolytic metabolism of vinyl acetate should therefore be similar in man and experimental animals.

7.2 Experimental

Filov (1959) administered vinyl acetate to rats by gavage. Analysis of blood showed the presence acetaldehyde but vinyl acetate itself was not detected. This was investigated in detail later by Cresswell $et\ al\ (1979)$ and Strong $et\ al\ (1980)$. After oral administration of $^{14}\text{C-labelled}$ vinyl acetate (labelled in the vinyl moiety; dosage-1 ml 0.5% aqueous solution per animal) to Sprague-Dawley rats, 7.1% of the radioactivity remained in the carcass and 90.9% had been excreted by 96 h. Excretion occurred in urine (3.4%), faeces (1.1%) and expired air (86.3%). Similar data were obtained with rats exposed by inhalation (nose only) to 1,000 ppm (3,600 mg/m³) of $^{14}\text{C-vinyl}$ acetate for 6 h. After 96 h, 18.7% remained in the carcass, whilst the rest was excreted in the urine (7.1%), faeces (3.9%) and expired air (70.3%). The different amounts retained in the carcass in the two experiments was probably due to the different total doses administered (Cresswell $et\ al\ 1$, 1979).

The above general excretion pattern was corroborated by a subsequent study using different doses (Strong et al, 1980). They showed that the main radioactive exhaled gas was $^{14}\mathrm{CO}_2$ and that a major urinary product was

 $^{14}\text{C-urea}$. The pattern of metabolites was not influenced by the route of administration of $^{14}\text{C-vinyl}$ acetate. Autoradiography of the whole body (Cresswell et al, 1979) revealed no major differences in tissue distribution of radioactivity derived from inhaled or ingested $^{14}\text{C-vinyl}$ acetate and this confirmed the results of a tissue distribution study (Strong et al, 1980).

Hydrolysis of vinyl acetate has been demonstrated in the blood of man (section 7.1), rat and mouse and in various tissues and organelles (eg, rat liver and lung microsomes in vitro). Rat liver microsomes contain especially high esterase activities (Strong et al, 1980; Simon et al. Porcine pancreatic lipase has been reported to hydrolyse vinyl acetate (Brockerhoff, 1970). More recently. the localisation carboxyl-esterase has been studied in the nasal passages of F344 rats and B6C3F1 mice using the standard substrate, p-nitrophenyl butyrate (Bogdanffy et a1, 1987). Carboxyl-esterase activities were present; in particular the olfactory mucosa of rats and mice hydrolysed the carboxyl ester more efficiently than the respiratory mucosa. This suggests that inhaled vinyl acetate is hydrolysed by the epithelia of the upper respiratory tract, although this may be completed in the blood. This concept is in agreement with pharmacokinetic studies performed by Simon et al (1985a) who exposed Wistar rats by inhalation in a closed chamber to vinyl acetate and found dose-dependent elimination kinetics. They concluded that with exposure to constant vinyl acetate levels of \geq 750 ppm (2,700 mg/m³) the metabolic pathway(s) become saturated. At concentrations $< 2.700 \text{ mg/m}^3$ the metabolic rates were mainly determined by the rate of pulmonary uptake. Distribution of vinyl acetate within the organism was not determined but with continued exposure a transient rise in exhaled acetaldehyde was noted. This suggests that immediate hydrolysis of inhaled vinyl acetate was taking place.

This finding does not contradict that of Boyland and Chasseaud (1970) who reported a transient decrease of hepatic glutathione (determined as non-protein sulphhydryl groups) to 77% of the normal value 30 min after an ip injection of 0.8 ml vinyl acetate/kgbw to female Chester-Beatty rats; this could result from saturation of the hydrolytic enzymes. Similarly, Holub and Tarkowski (1982) injected mice (300 mg/kgbw; strain not

specified), Wistar rats (300 or 450 mg/kgbw) and guinea pigs (500 mg/kgbw) with vinyl acetate and reported slight, transient decreases of hepatic non-protein sulphhydryls; hepatic cytosolic enzymes in rat-liver superhatant catalyse the conjugation of compounds containing an activated double bond, such as vinyl acetate, with glutathione (Boyland and Chasseaud, 1970).

7.2.1 Evaluation

The kinetic studies indicate that vinyl acetate is rapidly hydrolysed to acetaldehyde and acetic acid. Studies *in vivo* show that vinyl acetate is hydrolysed by esterases but that its metabolism can be saturated under extreme exposure conditions. Glutathione conjugation is only a minor metabolic pathway, especially under commonly encountered inhalation exposure conditions.

8. EFFECTS ON EXPERIMENTAL ANIMALS AND IN VITRO TEST SYSTEMS

8.1 Acute Toxicity

The acute toxicity of vinyl acetate is low, irrespective of the route of administration. The lethal dose and concentration were measured in several experiments (Table 9a and 9b).

Exposure of 4 male and 4 female Alderley Park specific-pathogen free rats to saturated vinyl acetate vapour for 5 min at a room temperature of 20°C resulted in rapid anaesthesia and death of all treated animals (Gage, 1970).

8.2 Skin, Respiratory Tract and Eye Irritation; Sensitisation

8.2.1 Skin irritation

Application of 10 mg vinyl acetate to the skin of rabbits for 24 h produced irritation (Smyth and Carpenter, 1948). No signs of irritation appeared when 0.5 ml of neat vinyl acetate was applied to the uncovered abdominal skin of rabbits; when applied for longer periods under an occlusive dressing, desquamation occurred (Mellon Inst., 1946). Only slight irritancy was noted after intracutaneous injection of a 10% solution in corn oil and 5 dermal applications of the undiluted compound was without such effects (Scholz and Weigand, 1969).

8.2.2 Eye Irritation

Slight erythema and conjunctival oedema occurred after instillation of 0.1 ml of neat vinyl acetate into rabbit eyes (Scholz and Weigand, 1969); 0.5 ml caused severe irritation or mild burns (Mellon Inst., 1946).

8.2.3 Respiratory Tract Irritation

Repeated inhalation of 150 ppm (540 mg/m³) vinyl acetate in CD-1 mice and 500 ppm (1,800 mg/m³) in CD rats produced signs of respiratory irritation in 90 day studies (Owen, 1979a, 1979b); for details, see 8.3.1. Similar effects were seen in mice (strain and doses not reported) (Goldstein et al, 1968). In longer-term studies in rats and mice, repeated exposure of 200 and 600 ppm (710 and 2,100 mg/m³) revealed signs of irritation with corresponding pathological findings in the respiratory tract (Owen, 1988); for details, see 8.5.

8.2.4 <u>Sensitisation</u>

No data are available.

8.3 <u>Subchronic Toxicity</u>

8.3.1 <u>Inhalation</u>

Groups of 5 male and 5 female Charles River CD-1 mice or CD rats were exposed to 0, 50, 150, 500 or 1,000 ppm (0, 180, 540, 1,800 and 3,600 mg/m³) of vinyl acetate (6 h/d, 5 d/wk) for 4 weeks; the dose level of the 50 ppm group was increased to 1,500 ppm (5,360 mg/m³) on exposure day 8 as marked clinical effects had not been not observed at 1,000 ppm. A dose-related decrease in bodyweight gain was noted, especially in females. No treatment-related lesions were observed at necropsy. Concentrations > 150 ppm in mice and > 500 ppm in rats produced changes characteristic of respiratory tract irritation (Owen, 1979a, 1979b).

Groups of 4 male and 4 female Alderley Park specific-pathogen free rats were exposed to vinyl acetate at 100, 250, 630 or 2,000 ppm (360, 890, 2,200 and 7,100 mg/m 3) (6 h/d, 5 d/wk) for 3 weeks; control rats were exposed to air alone. Signs of eye and nose irritation were observed in animals exposed to 2,000 ppm; they suffered from respiratory difficulty, appeared in poor condition and their body weight gain was reduced.

Microscopic examination showed increased numbers of macrophages in their lungs. Female rats exposed to 630 or 250 ppm showed abnormally low weight gains. The results of urine and blood tests on rats exposed at 250 ppm showed no adverse effects. No signs of adverse effects were seen in rats exposed at 100 ppm and no abnormalities were apparent in the organs of rats exposed at 100, 250 or 630 ppm (Gage, 1970). The No Observed Effect Level (NOEL) was 100 ppm (360 mg/m 3) in female rats and 250 ppm (890 mg/m 3) in male rats.

Groups of 10 male and 10 female Sprague-Dawley derived rats were exposed to vinyl acetate vapour concentrations of 0, 50, 200 or 1,000 ppm (0, 180, 710 or 3,600 mg/m³) (6 h/d, 5d/wk) for 3 months. Exposure to 1,000 ppm decreased body weight gain, produced respiratory difficulties, increased lung-to-body weight ratio (due to lung congestion) and increased the incidence of histiocytosis in the lungs. The effects in the lungs were consistent with the inhalation of irritant vapour. No adverse effects were seen at other concentrations. Thus a NOEL of 200 ppm (710 mg/m³) was established (Owen, 1980a).

Groups of 10 male and 10 female CD-1 mice were exposed to vinyl acetate vapour at concentrations of 0, 50, 200 or 1,000 ppm (0, 180, 710 or 3,600 mg/m 3) (6 h/d, 5 d/wk) for 3 months. At 1,000 ppm reduced body weight gain, clinical effects (breathing difficulties), increased lung weights and histological injury of the lungs, trachea and nasal epithelium occurred. The histological lesions appeared to be treatment-related. At 1,000 ppm, inflammatory and metaplastic changes were observed in the respiratory epithelium; these were thought to have been solely a consequent damage by vinyl acetate or possibly combined with the effects with secondary infection by microbial pathogens. Exposure to 200 ppm resulted in signs of respiratory irritation but no microscopic lesions. A NOEL of 50 ppm (180 mg/m 3) was established (0wen, 1980b).

Rats exposed to 68 mg/m^3 (19 ppm) vinyl acetate for 120 d showed decreased adrenal weight and ascorbic acid content. Oxygen consumption was said to be increased (Kolesnikov *et al*, 1975).

Exposure of 4 dogs by inhalation to 67 - 91 ppm (240 - 320 mg/m³) vinyl acetate and subsequently to 186 ppm vinyl acetate (6 h/d, 5 d/wk for 11 wk) produced no circulatory, haematological, biochemical or tissue changes apart from evidence of eye irritation at 186 ppm (660 mg/m³) (Haskell Lab., 1967).

8.3.2 <u>Oral</u>

Groups of 5 male and 5 female Sprague-Dawley rats or CD-I mice were administered vinyl acetate in drinking water at nominal concentrations of $\mathbf{0}$ (control), 50, 200, 1,000 or 5,000 ppm v/v for 4 weeks (Gale, 1979). The solutions of vinyl acetate in drinking water were prepared daily throughout the study and over formulated by 7-10% to correct for losses over 24 h. During the final week of treatment the dose level of 50 ppm vinyl acetate was increased to 10,000 ppm vinyl acetate. No animals died and all appeared normal. A marked decrease in water consumption was observed in rats drinking 10,000 ppm and slight reductions were seen in both mice and rats drinking \geq 1,000 ppm. To a lesser extent, food consumption was affected in female rats and mice and weight gain was reduced in both sexes of rats and in male mice at 5,000 ppm. Observations post mortem revealed no evidence of gross abnormalities in organs associated with treatment in rats or mice. In male and female rats and in female mice the absolute and relative liver weights were lower in all treated groups compared with controls. The significance of this finding is unclear since no evidence of histopathological change was seen in rat liver. The results provided the basis for selection of appropriate dose levels for 13 week studies.

Groups of 10 male and 10 female Sprague-Dawley rats were administered vinyl acetate in drinking water at initial concentrations of 0, 200, 1,000 and 5,000 ppm v/v (Gale, 1980a). The concentration in water was progressively increased during the course of the 13 week study in order to provide each group with a constant intake of vinyl acetate in relation to body weight. There were no deaths during the study in which all animals appeared normal. The consumption of water and food was lower in the high-dose group than in the controls and was associated with a slight growth retardation in male animals. There were no treatment-related changes in the haematological and

blood chemistry indices examined at 4 and 12 weeks in high-dose animals. No increases in the incidence of micronuclei were found in bone-marrow preparations. No treatment-related effects were reported in the organ weights of the animals. Macroscopic and microscopic examination of tissues revealed no differences between high-dose and control groups. In summary, administration of vinyl acetate at $\leq 5,000$ ppm in drinking water for 13 weeks produced a slight retardation in growth but failed to elicit other evidence of toxicity in rats. The maximum mean daily intake of vinyl acetate in this study was calculated to be 0.73 ml/kg in male and 0.87 ml/kg in female rats.

Groups of 10 male and 10 female CD-I mice were administered vinyl acetate in drinking water at nominal concentrations of 0, 200, 1,000 or 5,000 ppm v/v for 13 weeks (Gale, 1980b). No deaths were attributable to treatment in the study in which all animals appeared normal. Water consumption was higher than in controls in both sexes receiving 5,000 ppm and in males receiving 1,000 ppm; animals in these groups showed a water consumption pattern which was consistent with greater wastage. The food consumption and weight-gain figures were similar for all treated and control groups throughout the study. No consistent treatment-related effects were seen in the haematology, blood chemistry or organ weight measurements. At post mortem no evidence was obtained of macroscopic changes unequivocally attributable to vinyl acetate exposure and this was confirmed by the histopathological investigations. In summary, administration of vinyl acetate $\leq 5,000$ ppm in drinking water for 13 wk produced no evidence of toxicity in mice.

8.4 Mutagenicity and Genotoxicity

8.4.1 Gene-mutation in bacteria: Ames-Salmonella test

Liquid vinyl acetate (\leq 1,000 µg/plate) was not mutagenic to Salmonella typhimurium TA98, TA100, TA1535, TA1537 or TA1538 with or without activation by rat and hamster liver microsomal preparations (S9) (Lijinsky and Andrews, 1980). Negative results were also obtained in strains TA98,

TA1535 and TA1537 when tested at 10,000 µg/plate in the presence or absence of Aroclor-induced rat S9 mix (McCann et a1, 1975). At concentrations \leq 5,000 µg/plate, vinyl acetate was not mutagenic to TA 102 with or without metabolic activation (S9) from rat liver (Jung, 1988). In a plate incorporation assay at dose levels of 100-500 µg/ml, liquid vinyl acetate was not mutagenic to strains TA97, TA98 and TA100 with or without rat S9-mix (Brams et a1, 1987). Vinyl acetate vapour (\leq 2% v/v for 2 or 16 h) was not mutagenic to strains TA100 and TA1530 in the absence or presence of a metabolic system (S9) prepared from livers of phenobarbital-induced mice (Bartsch et a1, 1979).

8.4.2 SOS-Chromo Test

Vinyl acetate (0.13 - 0.86 mg/ml diluted in 10 % DMSO) was not genotoxic in a SOS chromotest using $Escherichia\ coli$ PQ37 with and without S9-mix (Brams et a1, 1987).

8.4.3 Gene mutation in mammalian cells

Mutagenic activity was observed in mouse lymphoma L5178Y cells, without metabolic activation (Kirby, 1983).

8.4.4 Chromosome aberrations in vitro

Vinyl acetate induced a dose-dependent increase in chromatid-type aberrations and micronuclei in cultured human leukocytes at 0.125-2 mM (0.011-0.172 mg/ml) (Jantunen et al, 1986; Mäki-Paakkanen and Norppa, 1987). There was also a clear dose-dependent increase in structural chromosome aberrations in human whole-blood lymphocyte cultures at 0.05-1 mM (0.043-0.086 mg/ml) and in Chinese hamster ovary (CHO) cells at 0.125-2 mM (0.011-0.172 mg/ml) (Norppa et al, 1985).

8.4.5 Micronucleus test

A dose-dependent increase in micronucleated polychromatic erythrocytes was observed in the bone marrow of male C57B1/6 mice 30 h after a single ip

injection of vinyl acetate in olive oil (250, 500, 1,000 or 2,000 mg/kgbw; 9 - 14 animals/group). The effect was statistically significant at 1,000 and 2,000 mg/kgbw. However, the mortality at these doses was 6/14 and 8/14 animals, respectively. The number of micronuclei in normochromatic erythrocytes was not affected (Mäki-Paakkanen and Norppa, 1987).

Groups of hybrid male mice (C57B1/6J x C3H/He) were administered a single ip dose (125, 250, 500, 750 or 1,000 mg/kgbw) of vinyl acetate dissolved in olive oil; the mice were killed after 13 days. The chemical did not alter the frequency of micronuclei in early spermatids at any dose level despite the mortality being almost 100% at 750 and 1,000 mg/kgbw. There was a significant increase in the frequency of sperm abnormalities at 500 mg/kgbw and a dose-dependent decrease in sperm production and a reduction of testicular weight at 500 and 125 mg/kgbw (Lähdetie, 1988).

There was no evidence of an increase in the number of micronuclei in bone marrow cells of CD-1 mice and CD rats (5 animals/sex/group) exposed by inhalation to levels of 50, 200 and 1,000 ppm of vinyl acetate for 3 months (Owen, 1980a, 1980b).

Similarly, there was no increase in the number of micronuclei in a 90 day oral study (drinking water) using CD rats and CD-1 mice (5 animals/sex/group) at dose levels of 200, 1,000 and 5,000 ppm (Gale, 1980a,b). For details of the study design, see 8.3.2.

8.4.6 <u>Sister chromatid exchange (SCE)</u>

Vinyl acetate (0.1 - 2.4 mM) (0.009 - 0.207 mg/ml) induced dose-related increases of sister-chromatid exchange (SCE) in human lymphocyte cultures. Cells exposed to vinyl acetate in the late G_1 -phase of the cell cycle showed a SCE frequency twice that of cells exposed in early the G_1 -phase. This indicates a considerable removal of SCE-inducing lesions during the G_1 -phase (He and Lambert, 1985).

A large increase in SCEs occurred in cultured human lymphocytes after a 48 hours treatment with vinyl acetate (0.05 - 1 mM) (0.043 - 0.086 mg/ml), and

similarly a clear dose-dependent induction of SCEs occurred in Chinese hamster ovary (CHO) cells after a 24 h treatment (0.125-1~mM) (0.011-0.086~mg/ml). The presence of rat liver S9 mix enhanced the SCE-inducing effect of vinyl acetate in CHO cells (Norppa et al, 1985).

8.4.7 Interaction with DNA

Human leukocytes were incubated for 4 h at 37°C in the presence of vinyl acetate (10-20 mM) (0.86-1.72 mg/ml) and DNA damage was analysed by alkaline elution. There was no significant change in the elution rate of DNA in vinyl acetate-treated cells as compared to untreated cells, suggesting that there was no DNA-strand-breaking effect. In cells exposed to both vinyl acetate and X-rays, the elution rate lay between that of control cells and cells receiving only X-rays, indicating that vinyl acetate may have a DNA cross-linking activity of vinyl acetate under the incubation conditions used (Lambert et al, 1985).

8.4.8 Viral transformation

Vinyl acetate enhanced the transformation of Syrian hamster embryo cells by adenovirus SA7 (Casto $et\ al$, 1977).

8.4.9 DNA-binding assay in vivo

Male and female Fischer-344 rats were administered a single, trace dose of $^{14}\text{C-labelled}$ vinyl acetate orally, or were exposed by inhalation in a closed system to $^{14}\text{C-vinyl}$ acetate at an initial concentration of 1,200 - 1,800 ppm (4,300 - 6,400 mg/m³) which fell below 1 ppm after 90 min. The rats were killed after the initial oral or inhalation exposure and the livers were processed for determination of DNA adducts. Although significant amounts of radio-labelled DNA were found, no specific DNA adducts of the type found after exposure of animals to carcinogenic vinyl halides or vinyl carbamates could be detected in hepatic tissues. Some radioactivity was associated with hepatic nucleoproteins (Simon et al, 1985b).

8.4.10 Summary and Evaluation

Studies on vinyl acetate *in vitro* with prokaryotic cell systems (Ames test, SOS-chromotest) failed to show genotoxic effects while most investigations in mammalian cells *in vitro* indicated a genotoxic potential. It was mutagenic in a mouse lymphoma point mutation assay, produced dose-dependant aberrations and sister chromatid exchanges in cultured human leukocytes and CHO-cells, and enhanced cell transformation in the SA7-viral transformation assay. An increase of micronuclei and an indication of DNA cross-links in human lymphocytes was also reported. Vinyl acetate was not active in an alkaline elution assay in human leukocytes.

The results from *in vivo* studies are variable. Vinyl acetate did not bind covalently to liver DNA in Fischer rats after inhalation or oral administration. It induced micronuclei in bone marrow cells of mice after a single, high ip dose but did not affect the number of micronuclei in polychromatic erythrocytes in the bone marrow in 90 day oral or inhalation studies.

The number of micronuclei in spermatids was not affected by exposure to vinyl acetate despite of the finding that the compound had reached the target organ where it caused sperm abnormalities. A doubling of aberrations in peripheral blood cells was reported in polyvinylacetate production workers (section 9.4).

The genotoxic effects of vinyl acetate *in vitro* appear to be due to the acetaldehyde formed from the rapid esterase mediated hydrolysis of vinyl acetate (see 7.2.1) and the genotoxicity of acetaldehyde must therefore be considered.

Like vinyl acetate, acetaldehyde is not mutagenic in the Ames test (Rosenkranz, 1977; Sasaki and Endo, 1978), but shows activity in a DNA-repair test in *Escherichia coli* (Rosenkranz, 1977); it is mutagenic in the mouse lymphoma-test (Wangenheim and Bolcsfoldi, 1988) and induces aberrations and sister chromatid exchanges in mammalian cells (Bird *et al*, 1982; He and Lambert, 1985; Obe and Ristow, 1977). The possibility that

acetaldehyde is the active genotoxic agent is supported by the studies of He and Lambert (1985), who showed a striking similarity in the time- and concentration-dependent effects of the SCE-frequency with the substances. The authors assumed that ester hydrolysis of vinyl acetate occurs within the cell since the addition of purified carboxyl esterases had no effect on the SCE-frequency caused by vinyl acetate *in vitro*.

Studies by Norppa et al (1985), Laib and Bolt (1986), Simon et al (1986) and Fedtke and Wiegand (1990) support the idea that vinyl acetate is rapidly split by esterases and is therefore not readily available for epoxidation. Theoretically, oxidation of vinyl acetate by mono-oxygenases could lead to aceto-oxirane, the epoxide of vinyl acetate, a substance which is mutagenic in the Ames test without metabolic activation (Simon et al, 1986). However, vinyl acetate is not genotoxic in the Ames test. Rapid hydrolysis would compete with expoxide formation or other mode of metabolic activation and, moreover, the initial half-life of the epoxide in phosphate buffer (pH 7.8, at 37°C) is only 2.8 min whilst its mutagenicity is abolished completely by S9 mix (Simon et al, 1986).

When administered in vivo by the oral and inhalation routes, vinyl acetate did not produce genotoxic changes in tissues and organs remote from the site of administration. Only high dose levels, close to the \mathtt{LD}_{50} , given by ip injection increased the number of micronuclei in bone marrow cells; spermatids were not similarly effected. The variability in the results of the micronucleus assays may be explained by differences in dose levels and routes of exposure. Administration of vinyl acetate by inhalation or in the drinking water would produce a relatively constant intake of material into the body at a slow rate over a long period. This would allow rapid and complete metabolism of the vinyl acetate and of the acetaldehyde formed without exposure of cells remote from the site of administration. On the other hand, ip injection leads to rapidly rising tissue levels and a greater likelihood of saturation of the detoxification mechanisms and of exposure of target tissues to significant concentrations of vinyl acetate The transient, if slight, decrease in glutathione and acetaldehyde. reported after ip injection supports this view.

In summary, vinyl acetate, like its hydrolysis product acetaldehyde, possesses genotoxic potential *in vitro*. Genotoxic effects remote from the site of exposure were observed only in animals under experimental conditions in which the detoxification mechanisms were saturated. In man, the conditions of normal handling and use (section 5.2.2) are such that systemic genotoxic effects, ie, in cells away from the site of exposure, of vinyl acetate are unlikely to occur.

8.5 Chronic toxicity and carcinogenicity

8.5.1 <u>Inhalation</u>

Wistar rats were exposed to 0, 2.8, 28 or 140 ppm (0, 10, 100 or 500 mg/m^3) vinyl acetate (5 h/d, 5 d/wk) for 10 months. Bronchial epithelial metaplasia was detected at all treatment levels. Exposure to 100 and 500 mg/m^3 , but not to 10 mg/m^3 , caused fatty degeneration of the liver with proliferation of the endoplasmic reticulum and changes in the biliary canaliculi (Czajkowska *et al*, 1986).

Sprague-Dawley rats (total 96, sex not specified) were exposed to vinyl acetate vapour at 2,500 ppm $(8,900 \text{ mg/m}^3, 4 \text{ h/d}, 5 \text{ d/wk})$ for 52 weeks and, after cessation of exposure, observed for up to 83 weeks for tumorigenic effects. No tumours were found in the vinyl acetate-exposed rats; although they occurred in 6 of 68 control animals. No toxic effects from exposure to vinyl acetate were reported, but only 49 of 96 exposed animals (51%) survived at 26 wk; 58 of 68 control animals (85%) were alive at that time. Histopathological examination of the nasal cavity was not undertaken (Maltoni and Lefemine, 1975).

Groups of 90 male and 90 female Sprague-Dawley derived CD rats and CD-1 mice (60 for the main study and 30 for laboratory investigations and pathological examinations after shorter exposure periods) were exposed to 0, 50, 200 or 600 ppm (180, 710 or 2,100 mg/m³) vinyl acetate (6 h/d, 5 d/wk) for \leq 104 weeks in whole-body inhalation chambers. There were no adverse effects on survival, haematology, clinical chemistry or urinalysis

in either species at any concentration. In high-dose rats and mice, body weight gain was significantly lower than in controls. Lung weights were increased at the 600 ppm concentration, probably associated with chronic irritation of the respiratory tract. In both species pathological changes of the respiratory tract were noted (Owen, 1988). In the rats, atrophy of the olfactory epithelium, epithelial changes in the lung airways and histiocyte accumulation in the alveoli were found at 600 ppm. Also at this concentration, 11 nasal tumours and 1 squamous cell carcinoma of the larynx were present. Histologically, 8 of the nasal tumours were diagnosed as papillomas and 3 as squamous cell carcinomas at the laboratory conducting the study, and as 5 as papillomas and 6 as squamous cell carcinomas at the TNO-CIVO Institute. Rats exposed to 200 ppm showed olfactory epithelial atrophy and one rat had a nasal papilloma. Exposure to 50 ppm did not cause any treatment-related changes.

High-dose (600 ppm, 2,100 mg/m^3) CD-1 mice also showed atrophy of the olfactory epithelium and changes in the repiratory tract. hyperplasia of the nasal and tracheal respiratory epithelium, one squamous cell carcinoma (a rare tumour type in this strain of animal) and one preneoplastic squamous nodule in the lungs were concentration. Mice exposed to 200 ppm showed some degenerative changes in the airways but no tumours were found. No treatment-related changes were seen at 50 ppm. There was no evidence of an increased tumour incidence in tissues other than the respiratory tract following inhalation of vinyl acetate at any treatment level in either rats or mice. Thus, in this study in rats and mice, a NOEL of 50 ppm (180 mg/m^3) vinyl acetate was established (Owen, 1988).

Respiratory tract tumour data of the long-term inhalation studies with rats and mice are summarised in Tables 10 and 11. Since vinyl acetate is rapidly hydrolysed to acetaldehyde, the tumour incidences in a similar long-term inhalation study on acetaldehyde have been given in Table 12 (Woutersen et al, 1986).

8.5.2 Oral

Groups of 20 male and 20 female F344 rats were given 0, 1,000 or 2,500 mg/l vinyl acetate in drinking water for 100 weeks (Lijinsky and Reuber, 1983). The animals, caged in groups of four, were given only 20 ml water/rat/d for 5 d/wk. On the remaining 2 d tap water was given ad libitum. The authors considered that each would have received at least half the nominal dose because of loss of vinyl acetate by "decomposition". The actual dose received was not known. All rats died naturally or were killed when moribund. Gross lesions and major organs were sampled at autopsy and subjected to microscopic examination. The survival of the rats was unaffected by treatment and the incidence of most types of neoplasm was similar in treated and untreated groups. There was a dose-related increase in the incidence of adenocarcinoma of the uterus and of C-cell adenoma of the thyroid in female rats, and an elevated incidence of neoplastic nodules in the liver in treated rats of both sexes. The authors acknowledged the limitations of the study design.

In a more recent study (Shaw, 1988) groups of 60 male and 60 female Sprague-Dawley rats were given drinking water containing concentrations of 0, 200, 1,000 or 5,000 ppm (v/v) vinyl acetate for 2 years. An additional 30 animals of each sex and group were assigned for interim clinical pathology and post mortem investigations after 52 or 78 weeks of treatment. All animals were obtained from the F_1 litters of animals treated with corresponding levels of vinyl acetate in the drinking water before mating and during lactation. These in utero exposed pups were allocated to their appropriate continuing treatment at weaning (21 d post The solutions in vinyl acetate in the drinking water were prepared daily throughout the study and over-formulated by 5% to correct for hydrolysis over 24 h. There was a dose-related reduction in water consumption during the first year of the study with only the mid- and high-dose groups clearly affected in the second year. In these high dose rats, there was also reduced body-weight gain (10 - 17% in males, 6 - 11%in females) and food consumption. There was no evidence of consistent treatment-related effects on the appearance or behaviour of the animals, their survival, or haematological or clinical chemistry indices.

relative kidney weights of high-dose male rats were greater than those of the controls; although statistically significant (P < 0.05), the increase was small and there was no evidence of treatment-related histopathological changes in this organ, nor of any significant findings in the urine studies. The effect is therefore of doubtful toxicological significance. No other organ weight changes were reported which could be attributed to exposure to vinyl acetate. The gross and microscopic pathology observations showed that the type and incidence of tumours encountered in the study were generally consistent with those expected in animals of this strain and age and showed no treatment-related trend.

The study shows that rats dosed for 2 years with vinyl acetate in drinking water at 200, 1,000 or 5,000 ppm (v/v) exhibited a dose-related reduction in water consumption associated and, in the 5,000 ppm group, reduced food intake and body weight gain. No convincing evidence of organ damage was obtained nor was there any treatment-related carcinogenic response. These findings differ from those of Lijinsky and Reuber (1983), although the latter study design was significantly flawed.

8.5.3 <u>Summary</u> and Evaluation

The results of studies show that the carcinogenic activity of vinyl acetate is confined to tissues which are in intimate contact with high concentrations over a protracted period. While inhalation exposure led to an increased incidence of tumours of the nose and larynx in rats, there was no increase in the incidence of cancers remote from these sites. Oral administration of high doses failed to provide conclusive evidence of carcinogenicity in the gastro-intestinal tract or elsewhere in the body even though the material was widespread throughout body tissues.

Although a clear but weak carcinogenic response occurred after prolonged inhalation exposure in rats, no increase in tumours occurred in mice. Both species developed chronic inflammatory changes in the respiratory tract when exposed to high concentrations of vinyl acetate. It is significant, however, that at concentrations which produced no respiratory tract

irritation in rats (50 ppm, 180 mg/m^3), no increase in respiratory tract tumours occurred.

Acetaldehyde is the primary metabolite of vinyl acetate and its formation might therefore account for the local irritant and tumorigenic effects of vinyl acetate. Comparison of the results obtained from inhalation studies with acetaldehyde (Table 12) and vinyl acetate (Table 11) reveals qualitative and quantitative differences. At comparable exposure levels (700 ppm acetaldehyde; 600 ppm vinyl acetate) vinyl acetate produced a much lower incidence of papillomas and squamous cell carcinomas. In addition acetaldehyde induced a pronounced increase in adenocarcinomas; this was not seen with vinyl acetate. The findings suggest that the effects of vinyl acetate when administered by inhalation are not mediated through the production locally of high concentrations of acetaldehyde. While many factors such as cellular distribution and pharmacokinetics of activation and deactivation may explain these differences, the intrinsic irritant properties of vinyl acetate itself appeared to be associated with the local tumour production. It is significant that levels of exposure producing marked cellular damage and proliferation in rats induced the development of papillomas and squamous cell carcinomas while no such tumour occurred at non-irritant exposure levels. Overall, significant and irritation of the epithelia of the respiratory tract appear to be a precondition for the development of tumours.

Occupational health limits have been set at levels which avoid the development of irritant effects in man. Control of exposure at or below these limits should provide adequate protection against the development of prolonged respiratory tract irritancy and, in consequence, of carcinogenic activity in man.

8.6 Reproduction, Embryotoxicity, Teratogenicity

Groups of 24 mated female Sprague-Dawley derived rats were exposed to vinyl acetate vapour at 0, 50, 200 and 1,000 ppm (0, 180, 710 and 3,600 mg/m 3) (6 h/d) on days 6 - 15 of gestation. At 1,000 ppm, maternal toxicity (growth

retardation, congestion of the lungs) and foetotoxicity (growth retardation) occurred. The foetotoxic effect was considered to be secondary to maternal toxicity. No treatment-related teratogenic effects were found (Irvine, 1980).

Groups of 23 mated female Sprague-Dawley rats were administered vinyl acetate in their drinking water from day 6 to day 15 of gestation at nominal concentrations of 0 (control), 200, 1,000 or 5,000 ppm v/v (Irvine, 1980). The test solutions were prepared daily and over-formulated by between 7 and 10% to correct for vinyl acetate loss over 24 hours. On day 20 of gestation, terminal examination of the dams and their uterine contents was conducted. There were no statistically significant differences between treated and control groups of animals in appearance, behaviour or pregnancy index. Initially, there was a slightly reduced intake of food and water associated with a slight retardation of body weight gain in the high-dose dams; only the reduced water intake assumed statistical significance. No changes attributed to treatment were observed in the post mortem examination of the dams or in the examination of foetal parameters including the total incidence of abnormalities. A slightly higher number of pre-implantation losses in vinyl acetate treated animals compared to controls was not statistically significant and the difference was thought to be the result of an unusually low incidence in the untreated dams. It was concluded that administration of vinyl acetate in the drinking water at up to 5,000 ppm v/v, a dose which results in slight maternal toxicity, was not embryotoxic or teratogenic in the rat.

Groups of 18 male and 36 female Sprague Dawley rats were administered vinyl acetate in drinking water at nominal concentrations of 0 (control), 200, 1,000 or 5,000 ppm v/v (Shaw, 1987). The test solutions were freshly prepared daily and over-formulated by 5% to correct for vinyl acetate losses over 24 hours. The initial parental generation (F_1) received vinyl acetate for 10 weeks prior to mating and the treatment continued throughout gestation and lactation. From the first litters, groups of 25 male and 25 female pups (F_1) were selected; they continued to receive vinyl acetate for 10 weeks after weaning and then allowed to mate within their groups to produce the second generation (F_2). The study was terminated following the

weaning of the F_2 litters. The reproductive performance of the F_0 and F_1 animals was evaluated from indices which included litter number, viability and size. Weights of the pups were recorded from birth to weaning as were developmental and functional parameters. Post-mortem examinations were carried out on the F_0 and F_1 parental animals and on a representative selection of weaned F_2 pups. There was a significant decrease in water consumption in mid- and high-dose F_0 and F_1 groups and this was assocatiated with slightly reduced body-weight gain in high-dose F_0 parents and F_1 pups. Throughout the study there were no deaths or clinical or behavioral abnormalities attributable to treatment with vinyl acetate. effects were observed in the reproductive performance of the F_0 animals, but the mating of the F_1 animals resulted in a lower number of pregnancies in the high-dose group (19/24) compared with controls (24/25). While the difference was slight and not statistically significant, cross-mating of some of the animals of the two groups pointed to a marginally reduced male fertility. All other observations, including those made at necropsy and subsequent histopathological examinations showed no adverse effects due to vinyl acetate.

Thus no effects were seen on reproductive performance, or on the resulting litters of male and female rats exposed to 200 or 1,000 ppm vinyl acetate in the drinking water. At 5,000 ppm a lower number of females became pregnant although cross-mating studies suggested that the effect, which was marginal and not statistically significant, was associated with male reproductive performance. Effects on the litters of animals exposed to 5,000 ppm vinyl acetate were confined to a significant reduction in pup weight gain.

9. EFFECTS ON MAN

9.1 Acute Toxicity

No reliable data are available.

A worker exposed to a large leak of vinyl acetate suffered severe, irreversible lung damage (Anonymous, 1987).

The mean odour threshold of vinyl acetate varies from $0.43-1~\text{mg/m}^3$ (Gofmekler, 1960; Verschueren, 1983). This odour threshold represents a possible warning signal, despite subjectivity and individual variations in perception.

9.2 <u>Subchronic Toxicity</u>

No data are available.

9.3 Irritation and Sensitisation

9.3.1 Skin irritation

Continuous contact with the skin, as afforded by clothing wet with vinyl acetate, resulted in severe irritation or blister formation (Union carbide, 1958; Deese and Joyner, 1969; INRS, 1985).

No serious skin burns due to vinyl acetate occurred in a group of 21 workers in a US vinyl acetate production plant with a total of 320 man-year service. Skin irritation and rashes were reported in three of this group (Deese and Joyner, 1969).

A quarter of the workers of a Soviet plant manufacturing polyvinyl acetate evidently had some kind of skin disorder (no further details available) (Nargizyan *et al*, 1978). An evaluation is not possible.

9.3.2 Eye irritation

Minor burns resulted from splashes of undiluted material in the eye (Deese and Joyner, 1969).

One case of human cornea burn was reported following direct contact with vinyl acetate liquid. The cornea recovered without sequellae within 48 h (McLaughlin, 1946).

Eye irritation by vinyl acetate vapours was reported to occur at levels of $69~\text{mg/m}^3$ and $256~\text{mg/m}^3$ (NIOSH, 1978).

Atmospheres containing 22 ppm (80 mg/m 3) irritated the eye. No irritancy occurred in four of five workers exposed to 10 ppm (36 mg/m 3), but the fifth subject reported slight eye irritation even at 5.7 ppm (20 mg/m 3) (Deese and Joyner, 1969).

9.3.3 Respiratory Tract Irritation

Vinyl acetate produced signs of upper respiratory tract irritancy (hoarseness and cough) at 20-22 ppm (70 - 80 mg/m 3), but not at 10 ppm (36 mg/m 3) (Mellon Institute, 1968; Deese and Joyner, 1969). One out of five individuals noted hoarseness at 4.2 ppm (15 mg/m 3) (Deese and Joyner, 1969).

A group of 21 chemical operators exposed to vinyl acetate vapour (76 mg/m 3) in a production plant developed a slight irritation of the pharynx (Deese and Joyner, 1969). No other effects of irritation were observed at this level.

Examination of a group of 250 persons occupationally exposed to vinyl acetate vapour (140 mg/m^3) and to unknown levels of other chemicals, including acetaldehyde, butyraldehyde and methanol, showed no evident correlation between exposure and symptoms of chronic bronchitis (Agoranian and Amatuni, 1980).

9.3.4 Skin Sensitisation

A study of the medical records over a 5-year period of 21 US workers suggested that vinyl acetate was not a significant inducer of allergic contact dermatitis (Deese and Joyner, 1969).

9.3.5 Respiratory sensitisation

No data are available.

9.4 Mutagenicity

An elevated level of chromosomal damage was reported in Soviet workers in a polyvinyl acetate production plant (Shirinian and Arutyunyan, 1980). Details are not available and an evaluation is not possible.

9.5 Chronic Toxicity

A retrospective study was conducted on 21 chemical operators (mean age 45.3 years) exposed to vinyl acetate vapour in a production plant. The mean period of exposure was 15.2 years, whilst the exposure levels ranged from 17.6 mg/m^3 to 35 mg/m^3 . The workforce exhibited no overt signs of occupationally-induced injury other than local irritant reactions (section 9.3.3). The group of chemical operators was matched with a group of people who had similar jobs, but were not exposed to vinyl acetate. Surveillance of medical and biochemical parameters, including hematocrit, WBC, alkaline, phosphatase activity, cholesterol, albumin, globulins, creatinin, glucose, BUN, lung function (VC/FEV₁), chest X-ray and blood pressure, did not

reveal differences between the exposed operators and the control group (Deese and Joyner, 1969).

9.6 Carcinogenicity

In a study of a cohort of 4,806 persons in a synthetic chemical plant, 45 cases of lung cancer occurred from 1942 to 1973. The results showed no association between exposure to vinyl acetate and excess lung cancer (exposure to 19 chemicals was involved) (Waxweiler et al, 1981).

The possible association of the occurrence of gliomas of the brain and working activities was examined in a study of people working in a petrochemical plant in Texas. They had been exposed to a variety of chemicals, including vinyl acetate. No significant differences between exposed and non-exposed groups were observed following exposure to any of the chemicals (Leffingwell et al, 1983).

9.7 Reproductive Toxicity

No data are available.

9.8 <u>Neurotoxicity</u>

No reliable data are available.

Neurological disorders and changes in the liver function were reported in the "majority" of people working in a vinyl acetate production plant (Nargizyan *et al*, 1978). Insufficient data are given to permit an evaluation.

9.9 Other effects

An increased incidence of non-specific effects such as fainting spells, pain around the heart area and amplitude decrease in ECG were observed in 250 people studied by Agoranian and Amatuni (1980) (section 9.3.3).

9.10 Recommendations for medical surveillance

Pre-employment examinations should include medical and work histories with special attention for pre-existing respiratory or skin disorders, and chronic eye irritation such as conjunctivitis or keratosis.

If periodic examinations are undertaken, particular attention should be paid to clinical examination of the eye, skin and respiratory tract.

10. FIRST AID AND SAFE HANDLING ADVICE

10.1 First Aid and Medical Treatment

<u>Eye Contact</u>: Immediately flush eyes with plenty of water. Ensure adequate flushing of the eyes by separating the eyelids with fingers. Obtain medical attention.

<u>Skin Contact</u>: Contaminated clothing should be removed and the affected area of the skin thoroughly washed with soap and water.

<u>Inhalation</u>: Provide fresh air. Monitor breathing and give oxygen if breathing is difficult. If breathing shows signs of failing, apply mouth to mouth ventilation. Obtain medical attention urgently.

<u>Ingestion</u>: Wash out mouth with water. Do not induce vomiting. Monitor breathing and give oxygen if breathing is difficult. If breathing shows signs of failing, apply mouth to mouth ventilation. Obtain medical attention urgently.

10.2 <u>Safe Handling</u>

General Precautions: Vinyl acetate has a low flash point and may form explosive mixtures with air at normal temperatures. It has a high electrical resistivity and can readily accumulate static electricity. All equipment must therefore be explosion proof and properly earthed and bonded. Avoid splashing during during loading operations.

<u>Personal Protection</u>: Atmospheric levels should be kept below the recommended occupational exposure limits by engineering controls such as local exhaust ventilation. Wear respirator with approved organic vapour cartridge in areas where these limits are likely to be exceeded. Skin and eye protection should be worn where exposure to liquid may to occur. Neoprene or synthetic rubber gloves are recommended.

<u>Storage</u>: Uncontrolled polymerisation can cause rapid evolution of heat and increased pressure which can result in violent rupture of storage vessels or containers. In order to prevent polymerisation, containers should be kept tightly closed and stored in a cool and dry place. Contact with polymerisation initiators such as peroxides or radiation (sunlight, ultraviolet, X-ray) must be avoided. The storage area should be well ventilated.

10.3 Management of Spillage and Waste

In the event of severe spillage, evacuate the area.

Decontamination personnel should wear protective equipment, ie, self-contained breathing apparatus, protective gloves, goggles or face shield and boots. If fire potential exists, blanket with foam or use water spray to disperse vapours.

For large scale spillages, the liquids should be prevented from spreading by the use of sand or earth. The liquid should be transferred to a salvage tank if possible. The local authorities should be informed at once if the spilt liquid enters the surface water drains.

Small or medium scale spillages should be absorbed with sand or earth and all material should be removed to a safe place for subsequent incineration.

<u>Waste Disposal</u>: The material should be burned in an incinerator suitable for chemical waste. It should not be buried or dumped in a landfill.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- ACGIH (American Conference of Governmental Industrial Hygienists) (1986). Documentation of the threshold limit values and biological exposure indices, 5th ed. ACGIH, Cincinatti, OH, 621.
- ACGIH (American Conference of Governmental Industrial Hygienists) (1989). Threshold limit values and biological exposure indices for 1989-1990. ACGIH, Cincinatti, OH, 42.
- Agoranian, Zh.P. and Amatuni, V.G. (1980). Electrical activity of heart in persons engaged in production of vinylacetate and its derivatives. Acad. Sci. Armenian SSR, circulation 13, 31-36.
- Amoore, J.E. and Hautala, E. (1983). Odor as an aid to chemical safety: Odor thresholds compared with treshold limit values and volatilities for 214 industrial chemicals in air and water dilution. J. Appl. Toxicol., 3, 272-290.
- Andersson, B. and Andersson, K. (1988). Evaluation of commercial air sampling tubes for vinyl acetate. Ann. Occup. Hyg., 32, 405-410.
- Anonymous (1987). The safety Practitional 5,7. [Cited in BIBRA, 1988]
- Arbeidsinspectie (1989). De nationale MAC-lijst 1989. Dir. Gen. Arbeid, Min. Sociale Zaken en Werkgelegenheid, Voorburg, 24.
- Arenshtein, A.M., Dmitrieva, A.A. and Svitsyna, E.A. (1962). The toxic action of certain organic acids, phosphoric acid esters, and amides on microorganisms effecting biochemical purification of sewage water. Biokhim. Ochistka Stochnykh Vod Predpriyatii Khim. Prom., Akad. Stroit. i Arkhitekt. SSSR, Vses. Nauchn. Issled. Inst. Vodosnabzy., Kanaliz, Gidrotekhn. Sooruzhenii i Inzh. Gidrogeol., 128-177. [Chem. Abstr. 61, 15067 (1964).]
- Associated Factory Mutual Fire Insurance Companies, The (1940). Properties of flammable liquids, gases, and solids. Ind. Eng. Chem., 32, 880-884.
- Atkinson, R. (1988). Estimation of gas-phase hydroxyl radical rate constants for organic chemicals. Environ. Toxicol. Chem., 7, 435-442.
- Atkinson, D.S. and Switzenbaum, M.S. (1987). Microtox assessment of anaerobic bacterial toxicity. In: Int. Conf. Innovative Biol. Treat. Toxic Wastewaters, Meeting Date 1986, Scholze, R.J., Jr (ed). National Technical Information Service (NTIS), Springfield, VA, 623-642.
- Barnes, C.E. (1945). Mechanism of vinyl polymerization. I. Role of oxygen. J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 67, 217-220.
- Bartsch, H., Malaveille, Ch., Barbin, A. and Planche, G. (1979). Mutagenic and alkylating metabolites of halo-ethylenes, chlorobutadienes and dichlorobutenes produced by rodent or human liver tissues. Evidence for oxirane formation by P450-linked microsomal mono-oxygenases. Arch. Toxicol., 41, 249-277.
- Belanger, P.L. and Coy, M.Y. (1981). Health Hazard Evaluation Report No. HHE-80-68-871, Sinclair Paint Company, Los Angeles, CA (US NTIS PB82-214396). National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health, Cincinnati, OH,

- Bengough, W.I. and Melville, H.W. (1954). A thermocouple method of following the non-stationary state of chemical reactions. I. The evaluation of velocity coefficents for vinyl acetate, methyl methacrylate, and butyl acrylate polymerization reactions. Proc. Roy. Soc. A., 225, 330-345.
- Berglund, R.L. (1983). Biochemically enhanced absorption system for volatile organic materials. European Patent 0 074 100 for Union Carbide. European Patent Office, Berlin, 1-17.
- Bianchi, A., Modesti, I., Muccioli, G. and Sergi, C. (1977). Separation and determination of vinyl acetate, methyl acetate and methyl alcohol in work environments by gas chromatography (Italian). Ann. Ist. Super. Sanita, 13, 239-244.
- BIBRA (The British Industrial Biological Research Association) (1988). Toxicity Profile, Vinyl Acetate.
 BIBRA, Carshalton, Surrey, 1-6.
- Bird, R.P., Draper, H.H. and Basrur, P.K. (1982). Effect of melonaldehyde and acetaldehyde on cultured mammalian cells. Production of micronuclei and chromosomal aberrations. Mutat. Res., 101, 237-246.
- Bogdanffy, M.S., Randall, H.W. and Morgan, K.T. (1987). Biochemical quantitation and histochemical localisation of carboxylesterase of the Fischer-344 rat and B6C3F1 mouse. Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol., 88, 183-194.
- Boikova, Z.K. and Petrova, L.I. (1976). Migration of vinyl acetate from copolymers based on it (Russian). Plast. Massy., 12, 43.
- Boikova, Z.K., Guricheva, Z.G. and Petrova, L.I. (1975). Hygienic properties of a vinyl acetate-dibutyl maleate copolymer dispersion (In Russian). Plast. Massy., 4, 77.
- Boxer, P.A. and Reed, L.D. (1983). Health Hazard Evaluation Report No. HETA-82-051-1269, National Starch and Chemical, Meredosia, IL (US NTIS PB84-209923). National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health, Cincinnati, OH, 1-10.
- Boyland, E. and Chasseaud, L.F. (1967). Enzyme-catalysed conjugations of gluthathione with unsaturated compounds. Biochem. J., 104, 95-102.
- Boyland, E. and Chasseaud, L.F. (1970). The effect of some carbonyl compounds on rat liver glutathione levels. Biochem. Pharmacol., 19, 1526-1528.
- BP Chemicals (1988). Vinyl acetate, material safety data sheet. BP Chemicals International, London, 1-6.
- Brams, A., Buchet, J.P., Crutzen-Fayt, M.C., De Meester, C., Lauwerys, R. and Leonard, A. (1987). A comparative study, with 40 chemicals, of the efficiency of the Salmonella assay and the SOS Chromotest (kit procedure). Toxicol. Lett., 38, 123-133.
- Bringmann, G. (1978). Bestimmung der biologischen Schadwirkung wassergefährdender Stoffe gegen Protozoen.
 I. Bakterienfressende Flagellaten. Z. Wasser Abwasser-Forsch., 11, 210-215.
- Bringmann, G. and Kuehn, R. (1976). Vergleichende Befunde der Schadwirkung wassergefährdender Stoffe gegen Bakterien (Pseudomonas putida) und Blaualgen (Microcystis aeruginosa). GWf, Wasser/Abwasser., 117, 410-413.
- Bringmann, G. and Kuehn, R. (1977a). Grenzwerte der Schadwirkung wassergefährdender Stoffe gegen Bakterien (Pseudomonas putida) und Gruenalgen (Scenedesmus quadricauda) im Zellvermehrungshemmtest. Z. Wasser und Abwasser-Forsch., 10, 87-98.

- Bringmann, G. and Kuehn, R. (1977b). Befunde der Schadwirkung wassergefährdender Stoffe gegen Daphnia magna. Z. Wasser und Abwasser-Forsch., 10, 161-166.
- Bringmann, G. and Kuehn, R. (1978a). Testing of substances for their toxicity threshold: Model organisms Microcystis (Diplocystis) aeruginosa and Scenedesmus quadricauda. Mitt. Internat. Verein. Limnol., 21, 275-284.
- Bringmann, G. and Kuehn, R. (1978b). Grenzwerte der Schadwirkung wassergefährdender Stoffe gegen Blaualgen (Microcystis aeruginosa) und Gruenalgen (Scenedesmus quadricauda) im Zellvermehrungshemmtest. Vom Wasser, 50, 45-60.
- Bringmann, G. and Kuehn, R. (1979). Vergleich der toxischen Grenzkonzentrationen wassergefährdender Stoffe gegen Bakterien, Algen und Protozoen im Zellvermehrungshemmtest. Gesundh.-Ing. - Haustech. Bauphys. Umweltschutz, 100, 249-252.
- Bringmann, G. and Kuehn, R. (1980a). Comparison of the toxicity thresholds of water pollutants to bacteria, algae, and protozoa in the cell multiplication inhibition test. Water Res., 14, 231-241.
- Bringmann, G. and Kuehn, R. (1980b). Bestimmung der biologischen Schadwirkung wassergefährdender Stoffe gegen Protozoen. II. Bakterienfressende Ciliaten. Z. Wasser Abwasser Forsch., 13, 26-31.
- Bringmann, G., Kuehn, R. and Winter, A. (1980). Bestimmung der biologischen Schadwirkung wassergefährdender Stoffe gegen Protozoen. III. Saprozoische Flagellaten. Z. Wasser Abwasser Forsch., 13, 170-173.
- Bringmann, G. and Kuehn, R. (1981). Vergleich der Wirkung von Schadstoffen auf flagellate sowie ciliate bzw. auf holozoische bakterienfressende sowie saprozoische Protozoen. GWf, Wasser-Abwasser, 122, 308-313.
- Bringmann, G. and Kuehn, R. (1982). Ergebnisse der Schadwirkung wassergefährdender Stoffe gegen Daphnia magna in einem weiterentwickelten standardisierten Testverfahren. Z. Wasser Abwasser Forsch., 15, 1-6.
- Brockerhoff, H. (1970). Substrate specificity of pancreatic lipase. Influence of the structure of fatty acids on the reactivity of esters. Biochim. Biophys. Acta, 212, 92-101.
- Burditt, A.K., Jr., Hinman, F.G. and Balock, J.W. (1963). Screening of fumigants for toxicity to eggs and larvae of the oriental fruit fly and Mediterranean fruit fly. J. Econ. Entomol., 56, 261-265.
- Carnegie Mellon University (1973). Vinyl Acetate Single animal inhalation and human sensory response.
 Special Report 36-72 for the Chemical Hygiene Fellowship, Carnegie-Mellon University, Pittsburgh, PA. Union Carbide, Chemicals and Plastics, Danbury, CT, 1-6.
- Carpenter, C.P., Smyth, H.F., Jr. and Pozzani, U.C. (1949). The assay of acute vapor toxicity, and the grading and interpretation of results on 96 chemical compounds. J. Industr. Hyg. Toxicol., 31, 343-346.
- Casto, B.C., Meyers, J. and DiPaolo, J.A. (1977). Assay of industrial chemicals in Syrian hamster cells for enhancement of viral transformation (Abstract No. 617). Proc. Am. Assoc. Cancer Res., 18, 155.
- 1985). Unpublished results [cited in: Hansch and Leo, 1985].
- Chou, W.L., Speece, R.E., Siddiqi, R.H. and McKeon, K. (1978). The effect of petrochemical structure on methane fermentation toxicity. Prog. Wat. Tech., 10, 545-558.
- Chou, W.L., Speece, R.E. and Siddiqi, R.H. (1979). Acclimation and degradation of petrochemical wastewater components by methane fermentation. Biotechnol. Bioeng. Symp., 8, 391-414.

- Clary, J.L. (1988). Chronic and Reproduction Toxicologic Studies on Vinyl Acetate. In: Living in a chemical world, Occupational and Environmental significance of Industrial Carcinogens, Maltoni, C. and Selikoff, I.J. (eds) Ann. New York Acad. Sci., 534, 255-260.
- Coniglio, O.B. and Parts, A.G. (1971). The activities of certain slightly soluble monomers in water. Makromol. Chem. 150/3875/, 263-264.
- Cresswell, D.G., Strong, H.A. and Hopkins, R. (1979). Investigations into the metabolic fate of vinyl acetate in the rat and mouse. Report n° 2511-51/11-14, Part 2, Hazleton Laboratories Europe.
- Czajkowska, T., Sokal, J., Knobloch, K., Gorny, R., Kolakowski, Lao, I., Stetkiewicz, J. and Binkowski, J. (1986). Experimental study on chronic toxic effect of vinyl acetate (Polish). Medycyna Pracy, 37, 26-36.
- Daniels, W. (1983). Vinyl polymers (acetate). In: Kirk-Othmer Encydopedia of Chemical Technology, Mark, H.F., Othmer, D.F., Overberger, C.G., Seaborg, G.T. (eds), 3rd ed, Vol. 23. John Wiley, New York, 817-847.
- Deese, D.E. and Joyner, R.E. (1969). Vinyl acetate: A study of chronic human exposure. Am. Ind. Hyg. Assoc. J., 30, 449-457.
- DFG (Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft), Senatskommission zur Prufung gesundheitsschädlicher Arbeitsstoffe (MAK-Kommission) (1989). Maximale Arbeitsplatzkonzentrationen und Biologische Arbeitsstofftoleranzwerte. VCH, Weinheim, Mitteilung XXV, 69.
- Dmitriev, M.T., Rastyannikov, E.G. and Malysheva, A.G. (1987). Hygienic assessment of toxic substances adsorbed by domestic dust (In Russian). Gig. Sanit., 3, 21-26.
- Dobecki, M. and Krajewski, J. (1980). Gas chromatographic determination of vinyl chloride and vinyl acetate in the air at work places (Polish). Chem. Anal. (Warsaw), 25, 351-357.
- EC (European Communities), Commission (1987). Legislation on dangerous substances, classification and labelling in the European Communities, 2. Office for Official Publication of the EC, Luxembourg, 353.
- Eurocop-Cost (1984). Extracts from an inventory of organic pollutants which have been identified in various surface waters, effluent discharges, aquatic animals and plants, and bottom sediments compiled by the Water Research Center (Stevenage Laboratory). Cost Project 648 bis, Analysis of micropollutants in water. Commission of the EC, Brussels.
- Fedtke, N. and Wiegand, H.-J. (1990). Hydrolysis of vinyl acetate in human blood. Arch. Toxicol., 64, 428-429.
- Fielding, M., Gibson, T.M., James, H.A., McLoughlin, K. and Steel, C.P. (1981). Organic micropollutants in drinking water. Water Research Centre, Medmenham, Bucks, TR 159, 1-47.
- Filov, V.A. (1959). Fate of complex esters of vinyl alcohol with fatty acids in the organism. Gigiena Truda i Professional, Zabelevaniya, 3, 42-46.
- Flotard, R.D., Homsher, M.T., Wolff, J.S. and Moore, J.M. (1986). Volatile organic analytical methods performance and quality control considerations. In: Quality control in remedial site investigation: Hazardous and industrial solid waste testings, Perket, C.L. (ed) ASTM STP 925. American Society for Testing and Materials, 5, 185-197.
- Foerst, D.L. and Teass, A.W. (1980). A sampling and analytical method for vinyl acetate. ACS Symp. Ser.
 120 (Anal. Tech. Occup. Health Chem.), 169-184.

- Fujisawa, S. and Masuhara, E. (1981). Determination of partition coefficients of acrylates, methacrylates, and vinyl monomers using high performance liquid chromatography (HPLC). J. Biomed. Mater. Res., 15, 787-793.
- Gage, J.C. (1970). The subacute inhalation toxicity of 109 industrial chemicals. Brit. J. industr. Med., 27, 1-18.
- Gale, E.P. (1979). Vinyl Acetate: 4-week oral (drinking water) dose range-finding study in the rat and mouse. Report 1840-51/2, for the Society of the Plastics Industry, New York. Hazleton UK, Harrogate, 1-107.
- Gale, E.P. (1980a). Vinyl Acetate: 13-week oral (drinking water) toxicity study in the rat. Report 2146-51/4 (rat), for the Society of the Plastics Industry, New York. Hazleton UK, Harrogate, 1-216.
- Gale, E.P. (1980b). Vinyl acetate: 13-week oral (drinking water) toxicity study in the mouse. Report 2146-51/5 (mouse), for the Society of the Plastics Industry, New York. Hazleton UK, Harrogate, 1-192.
- Glushkov, Y.T. (1976). Sanitary-chemical evaluation of poly(vinyl acetate) dispersions (In Russian). Gig. Sanit., 8, 32-37.
- Goeva, O.E. (1966). Data to substantiate the maximum permissible concentration of vinylacetate in water bodies (Russian). Gig. Sanit., 31, 19-24.
- Gofmekler, V.A. (1960). Data to substantiate the maximum permissible concentration of acetates in the atmosphere. Gig. Sanit., 25, 9-15.
- Goldstein, I., David, V. and Rotaru, G. (1968). Experimental research on the combined action of vinyl acetate and acetic acid. In: Activiatea Stintifica a Institutului de Igiena, 1927-1967. Editau Medicala, Bucharest, 309 [cited in NIOSH (1978), PB80-176998].
- Gordon, S.J. and Meeks, S.A. (1977). A study of gaseous pollutants in the Houston, Texas area. AIChE (American Institute of Chemical Engineers) Symp. Ser. 73 (165), 84-94.
- Grant, M.D. (1978). Toxicologie of the eye, 3rd ed. Charles E. Thomas, Springfield, 978.
- Grant, C.A. and Pullinger, D.H. (1979). Vinyl acetate: stability in tap water. Report N° 1932-51/1 for the Society of Plastics Industry, New York. Hazleton UK, Harrogate, 1-20.
- Guénier, J.P. and Muller, J. (1986). Echantillonnage des polluants organiques dans les atmosphères de travail. Adsorption sur gel de silice. INRS, Cah. Notes Doc. 125, 469-475.
- Guénier, J.P., Lhuillier, F. and Muller, J. (1986). Sampling of gaseous pollutants on silica gel with 1400 mg tubes. Ann. Occup. Hyg., 30, 103-114.
- Hansch, C. and Leo, A. (1985). The log P Database from the Pomona College Medicinal Chemistry Project 06/18/85. Technical Database Services, New York, 1-4.
- Haskell Lab. (1967). Report of toxicity of vinyl acetate. Unpublished Report submitted to ACGIH by EI du Pont de Nemours and Co Inc., 1-7.
- He, S.M. and Lambert, B. (1985). Induction and persistence of SCE-inducing damage in human lymphocytes exposed to vinyl acetate and acetaldehyde in vitro. Mutat. Res., 158, 201-208.

- Hoechst Celanese (1988). Vinyl acetate, product bulletin and sales specifications. Hoechst Celanese, Dallas, TX, 1-3.
- Hoechst Celanese (1989). Vinyl acetate, material safety data sheet. Hoechst Celanese, Dallas, TX, 1-2.
- Hoechst (1989). Hoechst Chemikalien, Vinylacetat (Essigsäurevinylester). Merkblatt. Hoechst, Frankfurt/Main, 1-4.
- Holub, J. and Tarkowski, S. (1982). Hepatic content of free sulfhydryl compounds in animals exposed to vinyl acetate. Int. Arch. Occup. Environ. Hlth., 51, 185-189.
- HSE (Health and Safety Executive) (1990). Guidance Note EN 40/90, Occupational Exposure Limits 1990. HMSO, London.
- IARC (International Agency for Research on Cancer) (1986). Vinyl acetate. In: Some chemicals used in plastics and elastomers, IARC monographs 39, 113-131.
- ILO (International Labour Office) (1978). Permissible levels of toxic substances in the working environment. ILO, Geneva.
- INRS (Institut National des Recherches Scientifiques) (1985). Valeurs admises pour les concentrations de certaines substances dangereuses dans l'atmosphère des lieux de travail. INRS, Paris, 16-17.
- Irvine, L.F.H. (1980). Vinyl Acetate: Oral and inhalation teratology studies in the rat. Report 2195-51/6&7 for the Society of the Plastics Industry, New York. Hazleton Lab. Europe, Harrogate, 1-365.
- Jantunen, K., Mäki-Paakkanen, J. and Norppa, H. (1986). Induction of chromosome aberrations by styrene and vinyl acetate in cultured human lymphocytes: dependence on erythrocytes. Mutat. Res., 159, 109-116.
- Jedrychowski, W., Prochowska, K., Garlinska, J. and Bruzgielewicz, J. (1979). The occurrence of chronic monspecific diseases of respiratory tract in workers of vinyl resins establishment (Polish). Prezegl. Lek., 36, 679-682.
- Juhnke, I. and Luedemann, D. (1978). Ergebnisse der Untersuchung von 200 chemischen Verbindungen auf akute Fischtoxizität mit dem Goldorfentest. Z. Wasser Abwasser Forsch., 11, 161-164.
- Jung, R. (1988). Vinyl acetate: Study of the mutagenic potential in strain TA 102 of Salmonella typhimurium (Ames test), study N° 86.0582 [unpublished]. Hoechst, Frankfurt am Main, 1-18.
- Kaminski, E., Stavicki, S., Wasowicz, E., Giebel, H., Przybylski, R., Zawirska, R. and Zalewski, R. (1979).
 Volatile flavour compounds produced by bacteria cultivated on grain media. Acta Aliment. Pol., 5, 263-274.
- E Kimble, H.J. (1980). Analysis of vinyl acetate. United States Patent 4,292,042 for Union Carbide., 1-6.
- Kimble, H.J., Ketcham, N.H., Kuryla, W.C., Neff, J.E. and Patel, M.A. (1982). A solid sorbent tube for vinyl acetate monomer that eliminates the effect of moisture in environmental sampling. Am. Ind. Hyg. Assoc. J., 43, 137-144.
- Kirby, P.E. (1983). Mouse lymphoma mutagenesis assay with 40171 (ML-NCI 78). Microbiological Associates contract no. N01-CP-15739,
- Kolesnikov, P.A., Ostroumova, N.A. and Chernikova, V.V. (1975). Effect of vinyl acetate on ascorbic acid content in the adrenals of white rats. Uch. ZAP. Mosk. Naucho-Issled. Inst. Gig., 22, 81-85.

- Kollar, V., Kemka, R., Misianik, J. and Toelgyessy, J. (1988). Determination of vinyl chloride and vinyl acetate in working atmosphere. Chem. Papers, 42, 147-160.
- Kuessner, A. (1982). Low temperature sampling techniques for the determination of less volatile compounds in gaseous mixtures. Chromatographia, 16, 207-210.
- Lähdetie, J. (1988). Effects of vinyl acetate and acetaldehyde on sperm morphology and meiotic micronuclei in mice. Mutat. Res., 202, 171-178.
- Laib, R. and Bolt, H. (1986). Vinyl acetate, a structural analog of vinyl carbamate, fails to induce enzyme altered foci in rat lever. Carcinogenesis, 7, 841-843.
- Lambert, B., Chen, Y., He, S.-M. and Sten, M. (1985). DNA crosslinks in human leucocytes treated with vinyl acetate and acetaldehyde in vitro. Mutat. Res., 146, 301-303.
- Lazareva, M.F. and Kostina, M. (1983). Parameters of the biochemical oxidation of basic components of industrial waste water. Soversh. Metodov Rascheta Sooruzh. Ochistke Stochnykh Vod Obrab. Osadkov. In: VNII Vodosnabzh., Kanaliz., Gidrotekh. Sooruzh. Inzh. Gidrogeol., Shetsov, V.N. (ed) (Russian). Moscow, 82-93.
- Leffingwell, S.S., Waxweiller, R., Alexander, V., Ludwig, H.R. and Halperin, W. (1983). Case control study
 of glioamas of the brain among workers employed in a chemical plant. Neuroepidemiology, 2, 179-195.
- Lijinsky, W. (1988). Chronic studies in rodents of vinyl acetate and compounds related to acrolein. In:
 Living in a chemical world, Occupational and Environmental significance of industrial carcinogens, Maltoni,
 C. and Selikoff I.J. (eds) Ann. New York Acad. Sci., 534, 246-254.
- Lijinsky, W. and Andrews, A.W. (1980). Mutagenicity of vinyl compounds in Salmonella typhimurium.
 Teratogen. Carcinogen. Mutagen., 1, 259-267.
- Lijinsky, W. and Reuber, M.D. (1983). Chronic toxicity studies of vinyl acetate in Fischer rats. Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol., 68, 43-53.
- Lissi, E.A., Cáceres, T. and Véliz, C. (1983). Solubility of vinyl monomers and vinyl monomer mixtures in micellar solutions. Bol. Soc. Chil. Quim., 28, 13-25.
- Ludzack, F.J. and Ettinger, M.B. (1960). Chemical structures resistant to aerobic biochemical stabilization. J. Water Pollut. Contr. Fed., 32, 1173-1200.
- Mabey, W. and Mill, T. (1978). Critical review of hydrolysis of organic compounds in water under environmental conditions. J. Phys. Chem. Ref. Data, 7, 383-415.
- Mäki-Paakkanen, J. and Norppa, H. (1987). Induction of micronuclei by vinyl acetate in mouse bone marrow cells and cultured human lymphocytes. Mutat. Res., 190, 41-45.
- Maltoni, C. and Lefemine, G. (1975). Carcinogenicity bioassays of vinyl chloride: Current results. Ann. New York Acad. Sci., 246, 195-218.
- Marsden, J. and Cuthbertson, A.C. (1933). The vapor pressure of vinyl acetate. Can. J. Res., 9, 419-423.
- Matheson, M.S., Auer, E.E., Bevilacqua, E.B. and Hart, E.J. (1949). Rate constants in free radical polymerizations. II. Vinyl acetate. J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 71, 2610-2617.

- McCann, J., Choi, E., Yamasaki, E. and Ames, B.N. (1975). Detection of carcinogens as mutagens in the Salmonella/microsome test: Assay of 300 chemicals. Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. USA, 72, 5135-5139.
- McLaughlin, R.S. (1946). Chemical burns of the human cornea. Amer j ophthal., 29, 1355-1362 (quoted in Grant, 1978).
- Mellon Institute of Industrial Research (1946). Range finding test of vinyl acetate compared with allylidene diacetate, Univ. Pittsburgh, PA, report 10-8. Union Carbide, Danbury, CT, 1-2.
- Mellon Institute (1968). Communication to TLV Committee (October 14, 1960). [Cited in ACGIH, 1986].
- Mellon Institute Chemical Hygiene Fellowship (1969). Vinyl acetate-range finding toxicity studies, Univ. Pittsburgh, PA, report 32-99. Union Carbide, Danbury, CT.
- Milbert, A.N. and Chandler, J. (1978). Criteria for recommended standard: occupational exposure to vinyl acetate. DHEW (NIOSH): 78-205 (NTIS PB80-176993). National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health, Cincinnati, OH, 1-78.
- Montiel, A. and Rauzy, S. (1983). Dosage des monomères et solvants légers dans les matériaux plastiques en contact avec l'eau et dans l'eau en contact avec ces matériaux (French). Revue française des Sciences de l'Eau, 2, 255-266.
- Morrison, G.O. and Shaw, T.P.G. (1933). By products of the carbide industry: The manufacture of ethylidene diacetate and vinyl acetate. Trans. Electrochem. Soc., 63, 425-447.
- Nargizyan, G.A., Oganesyan, T.A., Organesyan, L.T. and Grigoryan, A.V. (1978). Occupational disease in the principal chemical chemical industries of thke Armenian SSR (Russian). Zh. eksp. Klin. Med. 18, 101-104 [Cited in IARC, 1986].
- National Swedish Board of Occupational Safety and Health (1989). List of TLV Values in Sweden. AFS 1989:
 4, 38.
- NIOSH (National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health) (1978). NIOSH Manual of Analytical Method,
 2nd edition, Vol. 4. U.S. Dep. of Health, Education and Welfare, Cincinnati, OH, 278-1 278-8.
- NIOSH (National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health) (1988). Morbid, mortal weekly report 37(S-7).
 NIOSH, Cincinnati, OH, 28.
- Noble, A.C., Flath, R.A. and Forrey, R.R. (1980). Wine headspace analysis. Reproducibility and application to varietal classification. J. Agric. Food Chem., 28, 346-353.
- Norppa, H., Tursi, F., Pfäffli, P., Mäki-Paakkanen, J. and Järventaus, H. (1985). Chromosome damage induced by vinyl acetate through in vitro formation of acetaldehyde in human lymphocytes and Chinese hamster ovary cells. Cancer Res., 45, 4816-4821.
- Nozaki, K. and Bartlett, P.D. (1946). Rate constants of the steps in addition polymerization. I. The induction period in the polymerization of vinyl acetate. J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 68, 2377-2380.
- Obe, G. and Ristow, H. (1977). Acetaldehyde, but not ethanol, induces sister chromatid exchanges in Chinese hamster cells in vitro. Mutat. Res., 56, 211-213.
- DECD (Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development) (1981). DECD guidelines for testing of chemicals, test guideline 301 C, modified MITI test. DECD, Paris.

- Oi, S. and Satomura, Y. (1967). Substrate specificity, mode of action, and of inhibition by organic acids
 of purified acetylesterase from Sclerotinia fungus. Agr. Biol. Chem., 31, 561-568.
- OSHA (1989). PEL final FEREAC. Fed. Reg. 54, 2923.
- Owen, P.E. (1979a). Vinyl acetate: 4 week inhalation dose ranging study in the mouse. Report N° 1884-51/3 for the Society of the Plastics Industry, New York. Hazleton Lab. Europe, Harrogate, 1-102.
- Owen, P.E. (1979b). Vinyl acetate: 4 week inhalation dose ranging study in the rat. Report N° 1835-51/3 for the Society of the Plastics Industry, New York. Hazleton Lab. Europe, Harrogate, 1-103.
- Owen, P.E. (1980a). Vinyl acetate: 3 month inhalation toxicity study in the rat. Report N° 2286-51/5 for the Society of the Plastics Industry, New York. Hazleton Lab. Europe, Harrogate, 1-249.
- Owen, P.E. (1980b). Vinyl acetate: 3 month inhalation toxicity study in the mouse. Report N° 2303-51/5 for the Society of the Plastics Industry, New York. Hazleton Lab. Europe, Harrogate, 1-248.
- Owen, P.E. (1988). Vinyl acetate: 104 week inhalation combined chronic toxicity and carcinogenicity study in the rat and mouse, Vol. 1. Report N° 5547-51/15 for the Society of the Plastics Industry, New York. Hazleton UK, Harrogate,
- Pahren, H.R. and Bloodgood, D.E. (1961). Biological oxidation of several vinyl compounds. J. Water Pollut. Contr. Fed., 33, 233-238.
- Parker, J.G. (1984). The effects of selected chemicals and water quality on the marine polychaete Ophryotrocha diadema. Water Res., 18, 865-868.
- Pellizzari, E.D. (1982). Analysis for organic vapor emissions near industrial and chemical waste disposal sites. Environ. Sci. Technol., 16, 781-785.
- Pervier, J.W., Barley, R.C., Field, D.E., Friedman, B.M., Morris, R.B. and Schwartz, W.A. (1974). Survey reports on atmospheric emissions from the petrochemical industry. Volume IV. US Report EPA-450/3-73-005-d, Order No. PB-245630, Nat. Tech. Inf. Serv. Springfield, VA, 1-13, 152-186.
- Pickering, Q.H. and Henderson, C. (1966). Acute toxicity of some important petrochemicals to fish. J. Water Pollut. Contr. Fed., 38, 1419-1429.
- Price, K.S., Waggy, G.T. and Conway, R.A. (1974). Brine shrimp bioassay and seawater BOD of petrochemicals. J. Water Pollut. Contr. Fed., 46, 63-77.
- Rhone-Poulenc (1986). Acetate de vinyle monomere. Documentation technique. Rhone-Poulenc Chimie De Base,
 Courbevoie, 1-5.
- Richon, D. and Viallard, A. (1985). Water/ester systems. II. Solubility studies. Fluid Phase Equilibria, 21, 279-293.
- Rinno, H., Seip, D., Hermann, H.D., Schroeder, G. and Straub, F. (1980). Polyvinylverbindungen. In: Ullmanns Encyklopädie der technischen Chemie, 4th ed., Vol. 19, Verlag Chemie, Weinheim, 367-390.
- Roscher, G., Hofmann, E., Adey, K.A., Jeblick, W., Klimisch, H.-J. and Kieczka, H. (1983). Vinylverbindungen. In: Ullmanns Encyklopädie der technischen Chemie, 4th ed., Vol. 23, Verlag Chemie, Weinheim, 597-619.

- Rosenkranz, H.S. (1977). Mutagenicity of halogenates, alkanes and their derivatives. Environ. Health Perspectives, 21, 79-84.
- Santodonato, J. (1985). Monograph on human exposure to chemicals in the workplace: vinyl acetate. Syracuse Research Corporation, Report, SRC-TR-85-190; Order No. PB86-155157, Nat. Tech. Inf. Serv. Springfield, VA, 1-1 - 8-4.
- Sasaki, Y. and Endo, R. (1978). Mutagenicity of aldehydes in Salmonella (Abstr. No. 27). Mutat. Res., 54, 251-252.
- Scholz, J. and Weigand, W. (1969). Skin and eye irritancy of vinylacetate, rep. no. 70.0091 [unpublished].
 Hoechst, Frankfurt am Main,
- Shaw, D.C. (1987). Vinyl acetate: (drinking water) 2-generation reproduction study in the rat. Report N° 4661-51/17a, for the Society of the Plastics Industry, New York. Hazleton UK, Harrogate, A1-41, B1-56, C1-376.
- Shaw, D.C. (1988). Vinyl acetate: 104 week oral (drinking water) combined chronic toxicity and carcinogenicity study in the rat following in utero exposure, Vol. 1, II, III. Report N° 5531-51/16, for the Society of the Plastics Industry, New York. Hazleton UK, Harrogate, A1-32, B1-190, C2.1-652, C3.1-670.
- Shirinian, G.S. and Arutyunyan, R.M. (1980). Biol. Z. Armenii 33, 748 [Cited in Mäki-Paakkanen and Norppa, 1987].
- Sidhu, K.S. (1981). Determination of vinyl acetate in air by gas chromatography. J. Appl. Toxicol., 1, 300-302.
- Simon, P., Filser, J.G. and Bolt, H.M. (1985a). Metabolism and pharmacokinetics of vinyl acetate. Arch. Toxicol., 57, 191-195.
- Simon, P., Ottenwälder, H. and Bolt, H.M. (1985b). Vinyl acetate: DNA- binding assay in vivo. Toxicol. Lett., 27, 115-120.
- Simon, P., Epe, B., Muetzel, P., Schiffmann, D., Wild, P., Ottenwälder, H., Fedtke, N., Bolt, H.M. and Henschler, D. (1986). Synthesis and genotoxocity of acetoxyoxirane, the epoxide of vinyl acetate. J. Biochem. Tox., 1, 43-55.
- Skrabal, A. and Zahorka, A. (1927). Die Kinetik der Verseifung von Vinylacetat. Monatsh. Chem., 48, 459-473.
- Smyth, H.F., Jr. and Carpenter, C.P. (1948). Further experience with the range finding test in the industrial toxicology laboratory. J. Ind. Hyg. Toxicol., 30, 63-68.
- So, M.S. (1977). Effect of vinyl radical on the biological reaction character of organic compounds. Effect of vinyl radical on biosynthesis reactivity (Korean). Choson Minjujuui Inmin Konghwaguk Kwahagwon Tongbo 25, 182-184.
- Spence, R.-M.M. and Tucknott, O.G. (1983). The examination of the headspace volatiles of watercress. J. Sci. Food Agric., 34, 768-772.
- Spingarn, N.E., Northington, D.J. and Pressely, T. (1982). Analysis of volatile hazardous substances by GC/MS. J. Chromatogr. Sci., 20, 286-288.

- SRI International (1989a). Directory of Chemical Producers Western Europe, Vol 2. SRI International, Menlo Park, CA, 1948.
- SRI International (1989b). Directory of Chemical Producers United States of America. SRI International, Menlo Park, CA, 1057.
- Staudinger, H. and Heuer, W. (1934). Ueber hochpolymere Verbindungen. 101. Mitteilung. Zusammenhänge zwischen Solvatation, Loeslichkeit und Viscosität von Polystyrolen. Z. Phys. Chem. A, 171, 129, 135-137.
- Staudinger, H. and Schwalbach, A. (1931). Ueber hochpolymere Verbindungen. 52. Mitteilung. Ueber die Polyvinylacetate und Polyvinylalkohole. Ann. der Chemie, 488, 8, 31-56.
- Strong, H.A., Cresswell, D.G. and Hopkins, R. (1980). Investigations into the metabolic fate of vinyl acetate in the rat and mouse. Report n° 2511-51/11-14, Part 2, Hazleton Laboratories Europe.
- Stuckey, D.C., Owen, W.F. and McCarty, P.L. (1980). Anaerobic toxicity evaluation by batch and semi-continuous assays. J.Water Pollut. Contr. Fed., 52, 720-729.
- Takemoto, S., Kuge, Y. and Nakamoto, M. (1981). The measurement of BOD in sea water (In Japanese). Suishitsu Odaku Kenkyu, 4, 80-90.
- Tong, L.K.J. and Kenyon, W.O. (1949). Heats of polymerization. IV. Copolymerization. J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 71, 1925-1929.
- Union Carbide (1989). Material safety data sheet, product: Vinyl acetate, inhibited. Union Carbide, Antwerp, 1-5.
- Verschueren, K. (1983). Handbook of environmental data on organic chemicals, 2nd ed. Van Nostrand Reinhold, New York, 1184-1185.
- Wacker (1981). Vinylacetat monomer (VAM). Merkblatt. Wacker-Chemie, Muenchen, 1-2.
- . Wacker (1989). Vinylacetate monomer stab. DIN-Sicherheitsdatenblatt 52900. Wacker-Chemie, Muenchen, 1-3.
- Wang, T.H., Shanfield, H. and Zlatkis, A. (1983). Analysis of trace volatile organic compounds in coffee by headspace concentration and gas chromatography-mass spectrometry. Chromatographia, 17, 411-417.
- Wangenheim, J. and Bolcsfoldi, G. (1988). Mouse lymphoma L5178Y thymidine kinase locus assay of 50 compounds. Mutagenesis, 3, 193-205
- Warneck, P. (1988). Chemistry of the natural atmospshere. Int. Geophysics Series, 41, 146.
- Waxweiler, R.J., Smith, A.H., Falk, H. and Tyroler, H.A. (1981). Excess lung cancer risk in synthetic chemical plant. Environ. Health Perspect., 41, 159-165.
- Weast, R.C. (1988). CRC Handbook of Chemistry and Physics, 69th ed. CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL, C-50, C-547.
- Wellens, H. (1980). Abwasserbiologische Untersuchungen von Vinylacetat 28.03.1989 [unpublished]. Hoechst, Abteilung Reinhaltung von Wasser und Luft, Frankfurt/Main, 1.
- Woutersen, R.A., Appelman, L.M., Van Garderen-Hoetmer, A. and Feron, V.J. (1986). Inhalation toxicity of acetaldehyde in rats, III, carcinogenicity study. Toxicology, 41, 213-231.

TABLE 1

Physical and Chemical Properties of Vinyl Acetate

| Property | Value | References |
|--|----------------------------|--|
| Boiling point, °C at 1013 hPa | 72.3 - 72.9 | Marsden and Cuthbertson, 1933; Nozaki and Bartlett, 1946; Tong and Kenyon, 1949; Kimble et al, 1982; Rhône-Poulenc, 1986; Weast, 1988; BP Chemicals 1988; Hoechst Celanese, 1988, 1989; Wacker, 1989. |
| Freezing point, °C | -93.2 | Weast, 1988; Hoechst, 1989. |
| Specific gravity (20°C/4°C) | 0.9317 | Staudinger and Schwalbach, 1931; Weast, 1988; |
| (20°C/20°C) | 0.9324 0.9338 0.9342 | Rhône-Poulenc, 1986; Hoechst Celanese, 1989; Morrison and Shaw, 1933. |
| Refractive index, $n = \frac{20}{D}$ | 1.3952 - 1.3959 | Staudinger and Schwalbach, 1931; Morrison and Shaw, 1933; Matheson et al, 1949; Wacker, 1981; Weast, 1988; Hoechst Celanese, 1989; Hoechst 1989; |
| 25 n D | 1.3934 | Nozaki and Bartlett, 1946. |
| Viscosity, mPa.s at 20°C | 0.42 - 0.43 | Staudinger and Schwalbach, 1931; Morrison and Shaw, 1933; Wacker, 1981 Rhône-Poulenc, 1986; BP Chemicals, 1988; Wacker, 1989; Hoechst, 1989; Hoechst Celanese, 1989. |
| Vapour density (air = 1) | 3.0 | |
| Vapour pressure, hPa at 20°C | 120 (117.3 - 122.6) | Marsden and Cuthbertson, 1933; Kimble et al, 1982; Rhône-Poulenc, 1986; BP Chemicals, 1988; Hoechst, 1989; Hoechst Celanese, 1989; Wacker, 1989. |
| hPa at 25°C | 156.5 | Coniglio and Parts, 1971. |
| Saturation concentration 3 in air at 20°C, g/m | 398 (= 11% (v/v)) | BP Chemicals, 1988; Verschueren, 1983. |

TABLE 1 (cont.)

Physical and Chemical Properties of Vinyl Acetate

| | Value | References |
|--|--|---|
| Flash point, °C (closed cup) | -8 | Manifest and the same of |
| | · · | Morrison and Shaw, 1933; The |
| | | Associated Factory Mutual Fire |
| | | Insurance Companies, 1940; Wacker, 1981. |
| | -9 | Rhône-Poulenc, 1986; Hoechst, |
| | | 1989; Hoechst Celanese, 1989; Wacke |
| Autoignition temperature, °C | 385 | Wacker, 1981; BP Chemicals, 1988; Wacker 1989; Hoechst, 1989. |
| Flammable limits in air at 1013 hPa | | Wacker, 1981; Rhône-Poulenc, 1986; |
| - lower limit, % (v/v) | 2.6 | BP Chemicals, 1988; Hoechst, 1989; |
| - upper limit, % (v/v) | 13.4 | Hoechst Celanese, 1989; Wacker, 198 |
| Solubility in water | | |
| at 20°C, % (₩/₩) | 2.19 | licci et al. 1007. |
| | 2.3 | Lissi et al, 1983; |
| | 2.3 | Wacker, 1981; Hoechst Celanese, 198 Hoechst, 1989; |
| at 25°C, % (w/w) | 2.55 | Coniglio and Parts, 1971; |
| | 2.67 | Richon and Viallard, 1985. |
| methanol, ethanol, acetone, glacial aceti acetate, hexane, cyclohexane, benzene, ca | c acid, ethyl | 1988. |
| | ibon disulphide, | |
| trichloromethane, tetrachloromethane | 45 - 50 | Calculated |
| Henry's law constant H, Pa.m. mol, at 20°-25°C | | Calculated |
| Henry's law constant H, Pa.m. mol, at 20°-25°C | | |
| Henry's law constant H, Pa.m. mol, at 20°-25°C | 45 - 50 | Calculated Chan and Hansch, 1985. Fujisawa and Masuhara, 1981). |
| Henry's law constant H, Pa.m. mol, at 20°-25°C n-Octanol/water partition coefficient, log Pow - Flask-shaking method - (HPLC method | 0.73 0.21 | Chan and Hansch, 1985. Fujisawa and Masuhara, 1981). |
| trichloromethane, tetrachloromethane Henry's law constant H, Pa.m. mol, at 20°-25°C n-Octanol/water partition coefficient, log Pow - Flask-shaking method - (HPLC method Air odour threshold, mg/m | 0.73 0.21 | Chan and Hansch, 1985. Fujisawa and Masuhara, 1981). Gofmekler, 1960. |
| Henry's law constant H, Pa.m. mol, at 20°-25°C n-Octanol/water partition coefficient, log Pow - Flask-shaking method - (HPLC method Air odour threshold, mg/m absolute perception limit, mg/m | 0.73 0.21 1.0 0.43 | Chan and Hansch, 1985. Fujisawa and Masuhara, 1981). |
| Henry's law constant H, Pa.m. mol, at 20°-25°C n-Octanol/water partition coefficient, log Pow - Flask-shaking method - (HPLC method Air odour threshold, mg/m absolute perception limit, mg/m | 0.73 0.21 | Chan and Hansch, 1985. Fujisawa and Masuhara, 1981). Gofmekter, 1960. |
| Henry's law constant H, Pa.m. mol, at 20°-25°C n-Octanol/water partition coefficient, log Pow - Flask-shaking method - (HPLC method Air odour threshold, mg/m absolute perception limit, mg/m 50 % recognition, mg/m 3 | 0.73 0.21 1.0 0.43 | Chan and Hansch, 1985. Fujisawa and Masuhara, 1981). Gofmekler, 1960. Verschueren, 1983. |
| Henry's law constant H, Pa.m. mol, at 20°-25°C n-Octanol/water partition coefficient, log Pow - Flask-shaking method - (HPLC method Air odour threshold, mg/m absolute perception limit, mg/m 50 % recognition, mg/m Water odour threshold, mg/l | 0.73 0.21 1.0 0.43 1.43 | Chan and Hansch, 1985. Fujisawa and Masuhara, 1981). Gofmekler, 1960. Verschueren, 1983. Verschueren, 1983. |
| Henry's law constant H, Pa.m. mol, at 20°-25°C n-Octanol/water partition coefficient, log Pow - Flask-shaking method - (HPLC method Air odour threshold, mg/m absolute perception limit, mg/m 50 % recognition, mg/m 3 Water odour threshold, mg/l | 0.73 0.21 1.0 0.43 1.43 0.088 | Chan and Hansch, 1985. Fujisawa and Masuhara, 1981). Gofmekler, 1960. Verschueren, 1983. Verschueren, 1983. Amoore and Hautala, 1983. |
| trichloromethane, tetrachloromethane Henry's law constant H, Pa.m. mol, at 20°-25°C n-Octanol/water partition coefficient, log Pow - Flask-shaking method - (HPLC method Air odour threshold, mg/m absolute perception limit, mg/m 50 % recognition, mg/m water odour threshold, mg/l water taste threshold, mg/l | 0.73 0.21 1.0 0.43 1.43 0.088 | Chan and Hansch, 1985. Fujisawa and Masuhara, 1981). Gofmekler, 1960. Verschueren, 1983. Verschueren, 1983. Amoore and Hautala, 1983. |

TABLE 2

Preparation of Samples for the Determination of Vinyl Acetate in Air by GC/FID

| Adsorbent | Descrption | References | | |
|---------------------------|------------------------|--|--|--|
| Porous polymers or resins | thermal | NIOSH, 1978; Foerst and Teass, 1980 | | |
| Activated carbon | with carbon disulphide | Foerst and Teass, 1980; Dobecki and Krajewski, 1980; Sidhu, 1981. | | |
| | with nitromethane | Kollar et al, 1988. | | |
| Silica gel | with water | Guénier et al, 1986; Guénier and Muller, 1986. | | |

TABLE 3

Biodegradability of Vinyl Acetate based on BOD measurements

| Inoculum | Test duration (d) | Medium | Bio- exidation (%) | Reference |
|--|-------------------------|-------------|--------------------------|----------------------------|
| Non-adapted standard activated sludge | 5 | Fresh water | 51.3 | Takemoto et al, 1981. |
| Non-adapted standard activated sludge | 5 | Sea water | 42 | Takemoto et al, 1981. |
| Municipal activated sludge | 5 | Fresh water | 38.7 | Wellens, 1980. |
| Industrial activated sludge | 20 | Fresh water | 90 | Wellens, 1980. |
| lot mentioned | Not mentioned | Fresh water | 59.7 | Lazareva and Kostina, 1983 |
| icrobial seed from settled | | | | |
| domestic waste water: | | | | |
| Non-adapted | 5 | Fresh water | 34 | Price et al, 1974. |
| Non-adapted | 10 | Fresh water | 34 | Price et al, 1974. |
| Non-adapted | 15 | Fresh water | 31 | Price et al, 1974. |
| Non-adapted | 20 | Fresh water | 32 | Price et al, 1974. |
| Adapted | 5 | Fresh water | 62 | Price et al, 1974. |
| Adapted | 10 | Fresh water | 70 | Price et al, 1974. |
| Adapted | 15 | Fresh water | 66 | Price et al, 1974. |
| Adapted | 20 | Fresh water | 72 | Price et al, 1974. |
| Non-adapted | 5 | Salt water | 51 | Price et al, 1974. |
| Non-adapted Non-adapted | 10 | Salt water | 61 | Price et al, 1974. |
| Non-adapted Non-adapted | 15 | Salt water | 69 | Price et al, 1974. |
| NOTE BUBDLED | 20 | Salt water | 58 | Price et al, 1974. |

TABLE 4

National Occupational Exposure Limits for Vinyl Acetate

| Country of entering into force | | | | Reference | |
|--------------------------------|----|------------|-------------|------------|---|
| UK, 1990 | 30 | 60 | | Regulatory | HSE, 1990. |
| Netherlands, 1989 | 30 | | | Advisory | Arbeidsinspectie, 1989. |
| USA: OSHA, 1989 | 30 | 60 | | Regulatory | OSHA, 1989. |
| FRG, 1988 | 35 | Category 1 | | Regulatory | DFG (MAK-Kommission) 1989. |
| Sweden, 1990 | 35 | 50 | | Advisory | National Swedish Board of Occupational Safety and Health, 1989. |
| JSA: ACGIH, 1989 | 35 | 70 | | Advisory | ACGIH, 1989. |
| ISA: NIOSH, 1988 | | | 15 (15 min) | Advisory | Milbert and Chandler, 1978; NIOSH, 1988. |
| France, 1985 | 30 | | | Advisory | INRS, 1985. |
| elgium, 1978 | 30 | | | Advisory | ILO, 1978. |
| Switzerland, 1978 | 35 | | | Advisory | ILO, 1978. |
| JSSR, 1977 | | | 10 | Regulatory | ILO, 1978. |
| oland, 1976 | | | 10 | Regulatory | ILO, 1978. |
| omania, 1975 | 50 | | 100 | Regulatory | ILO, 1978. |
| ugoslavia, 1971 | | | 10 | Regulatory | ILO, 1978. |

<u>TABLE 5</u> <u>Occupational Levels of Vinyl Acetate in Various Industries</u> (Modified from IARC, 1989)

| Type of Concentration Sample (mg/m ³ air) | | Reference | | |
|--|--------------------------------------|---|--|--|
| personal personal | 1.4-17 0-17.6 | Milbert and Chandler, 1978; Deese and Joyner, 1969. | | |
| personal | <0.4-18.2 | Boxer and Reed, 1983. | | |
| personal area | <6.7-126 <4.2-36.6 | Belanger and Coy, 1981. | | |
| area | 0.63-4.29 | Jedrychowski et at, 1979. | | |
| area | 1.17-1.40 | Jedrychowski et al, 1979. | | |
| area | 9.73-11.48 | Jedrychowski et al, 1979. | | |
| | personal personal personal area area | Sample (mg/m ³ air) personal 1.4-17 personal 0-17.6 personal <0.4-18.2 | | |

| | | ion of iment | NOEL, growt inhibition (mg/l) | h Reference |
|---|------|--------------|-------------------------------------|---|
| <u>Bacteria</u> Pseudomonas putida | 16 | h | 6 | Bringmann and Kühn, 1976; 1977a; 1979; |
| Microcystis aeruginosa | 8 | d | 35 | 1980a. Bringmann and Kühn, 1976; 1978a; 1978b. |
| <u>Protozoa</u> Saprozoic flagellate (Chilomonas paramaecium) | 48 | h | 9.5 | Bringmann et al, 1980; Bringmann and |
| Bacteriovorous flagellat (Entosiphon sulcatum) | e 72 | h | 81 | Kühn, 1981. Bringmann, 1978; Bringmann and Kühn, |
| Bacteriovorous ciliate (Uronema parduczi) | 20 h | | 91 | 1979; 1980a; 1981. Bringmann and Kühn, 1980b; 1981. |

TABLE 7

Acute Toxicity of Vinvl Acetate to Aquatic Organisms - Invertebrates

| Test species | Parameter | Result | (mg/1) | Reference |
|-----------------------|--------------------------|--------|----------|---------------|
| Eresnwater | | | | |
| | <u>Lethality</u> | | | |
| water flea | LC _O (24 h) | 16 | | Bringmann and |
| :Daphnia magna) | LC ₅₀ (24 h) | 330 | | Kühn, 1977b. |
| | LC ₁₀₀ (24 h) | 1000 | | , |
| | Immobilisation | | | |
| | EC ₀ (24 h) | 17 | | Bringmann and |
| | EC ₅₀ (24 h) | 52 | (44-62)* | Kühn, 1982. |
| | EC ₁₀₀ (24 h) | 128 | | , 1,02, |
| | Marine | | | |
| Brine shrimp | LC ₅₀ (24 h) | 45 | | Price et al, |
| 'Artemia salina) | | | | 1974. |
| Polychaete | LC ₅₀ (48 h) | 35 | | Parker, 1984. |
| Ophryotrocha diadema) | | | | 1304. |

^{*) 95%} confidence limits

TABLE 8

Acute Toxicity of Vinyl Acetate to Aquatic Organisms - Vertebrates

| Test species | Parameter | Result (mg/m ³) | Water hardness and pH | Reference | |
|--|---|--|-----------------------------|----------------------------------|--|
| Freshwater | | | | | |
| Golden orfe (Leuciscus idus melanotus) | LC ₀ (48 h) LC ₅₀ (48 h) LC ₁₀₀ (48 h) | 9 26 93 | Unknown | Juhnke and Lüdemann, 1978. | |
| Bluegill (Lepomis idus melanotus) | LC ₅₀ (24 h) LC ₅₀ (48 h) LC ₅₀ (96 h) | 18.5 (15.7-22.1)* 18.0 (15.0-21.5) 18.0 (15.0-21.5) | Soft 7.5 | Pickering and Henderson, 1966 | |
| Goldfish (Carassius auratus) | LC ₅₀ (24 h) LC ₅₀ (48 h) LC ₅₀ (96 h) | 42.3 (33.5-53.5) 42.3 (33.5-53.5) 42.3 (33.5-53.5) | Soft 7.5 | Pickering and Henderson, 1960 | |
| Guppy (Lebistes reticulatus) | LC ₅₀ (24 h) LC ₅₀ (48 h) LC ₅₀ (96 h) | 31.1 (26.1-36.6) 31.1 (26.1-36.6) 31.1 (26.1-36.6) | Soft 7.5 | Pickering and Henderson, 1966 | |
| Fathead minnow (Pimephales promelas) | LC50 (24 h) LC50 (48 h) LC50 (95 h) | 22.2 (19.2-27.1) 20.3 (17.0-25.6) 19.7 (16.3-25.1) | Soft 7.5 | Pickering and Hengerson, 1966 | |
| | LC ₅₀ (24 h) LC ₅₀ (48 h) LC ₅₀ (96 h) | 24.0 (18.9-30.5) 24.0 (18.9-30.5) 24.0 (18.9-30.5) | Soft 7.5 | | |
| | LC ₅₀ (24 h) LC ₅₀ (48 h) LC ₅₀ (96 h) | 36.8 (32.5-42.7) 36.8 (32.6-42.7) 35.8 (31.4-41.7) | Hard 8.2 | | |
| | 20 0 24 h) 20 0 48 h; 20 0 96 h; | 39.2 (34.1-47.6) 39.2 (34.1-47.6) 39.2 (34.1-47.6) | ⊣arg 8.2 | | |
| Fathead minnow Pimephales promelas) | | | | | |
| Young, I day | LC ₅₀ (24 h) LC ₅₀ (48 h) LC ₅₀ (96 h) | | Medium 7.8 | Pickering and Henderson, 1966 | |
| 2 days | LC ₅₀ (24 h) LC ₅₀ (48 h) LC ₅₀ (96 h) | 15-18 15-17 15 | Medium 7.8 | | |
| 4 days | LC ₅₀ (24 h) LC ₅₀ (48 h) LC ₅₀ (96 h) | 25-28 24-27 23-26 | Medium 7.8 | | |
| Adult | LC ₅₀ (24 h) LC ₅₀ (48 h) LC ₅₀ (96 h) | | Medium 7.8 | | |

^{*) 95%} confidence limits

TABLE 9a

Acute Toxicity - Lethal Dose

| Species | Strain | Route | LD ₅₀ (mg/kgbw) | Reference |
|---------|--------|------------|-------------------------------|---------------------------|
| Rat | | Oral | 2,920 - 3,730 | Mellon Inst., 1946; 1969. |
| Mouse | * | Oral | 1,610 | Goeva, 1966. |
| Rabbit | - | Dermal | 2,340 | Smyth and Carpenter, 1948 |
| | | (24-h cont | act) | , , , |
| Rabbit | 3.70 | Dermal | >5,000 | Mellon Inst., 1946. |

TABLE 9b

Acute Toxicity - Lethal Concentration

| Species | Strain | Exposure | L(| 50 | Reference |
|----------|---------|------------|--------|------------|------------------------------|
| | | period (h) | (ppm) | (mg/m^3) | |
| Rat | Sherman | 4 | 4,000 | (14,000) | Mellon Inst., 1946; |
| | | | | | Carpenter et al, 1949. |
| Rat | - | 4 | 3,680 | (13,000) | Carnegie-Mellon Univ., 1973. |
| Mouse | - | 4 | 1,550 | (5,400) | Mellon Inst., 1968. |
| Mouse | - | 4 | 1,460 | (5,150) | Carnegie-Mellon Univ., 1973. |
| Rabbit | • | 4 | 2,500 | (8,800) | Mellon Inst., 1968. |
| Rabbit | - | 4 | 2,760 | (9,900) | Carnegie-Mellon Univ., 1973. |
| Guinea p | oig - | 4 | 5,210 | (18,600) | Carnegie-Mellon Univ., 1973. |
| Dog | Beagle | 4 | >3,280 | (11,700) | Carnegie-Mellon Univ., 1973. |

Incidence of Tumours of the Respiratory Tract of Crl:CD(SR)BR Rats

Exposed to Vinyl Acetate (Owen, 1988).

| | | 1 | | | Male rats | | | Female rats | | | |
|---------------|-----------------|-----|-----------|------------|-------------|-------------|---|-------------|------------|---------------------|-------------|
| Vinyl acetate | (ppm): [n]*: | 1 | 0 [59] | 50 [58] | 200 [58] | 600 [56] | 1 | 0 [60] | 50 [59] | 20 0 [60] | 600 [60] |
| Nasal cavity | | 1 | | | | | 1 | | | | |
| papilloma | | i | 0 | 0 | 1 | 7 | i | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| squamous cell | carcinom | a ı | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 3 |
| Lung | | 1 | | | | | 1 | | | | |
| adenoma | | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| Larynx | | | | | | | | | | | |
| cuamous carci | noma | | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |

^{*} Number of animals which survived more than 52 weeks

TABLE :1

Incidence of Tumours of the Respiratory Tract in Cr1:CD-1(ICR)BR Mice
Exposed to Vinyl Acetate (Owen, 1988).

| | 1 | | Male | mice | | i | | Femal | e mice | |
|-------------------------|-----|------|------|------|------|----|------|-------|--------|------|
| Vinyl acetate (ppm): | 1 | 0 | 50 | 200 | 600 | 1 | 0 | 50 | 200 | 600 |
| [n] [*] : | İ | [57] | [53] | [57] | [49] | | [60] | [56] | [58] | [53] |
| Nasal cavity | 313 | | | | | 1 | | | | |
| | 1 | | | | | ì | | | | |
| papilloma/carcinoma | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | í | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| | 1 | | | | | İ | | | | |
| Lung | 1 | | | | | 1 | | | | |
| | 1 | | | | | 1 | | | | |
| adenoma | T | 17 | 6 | 9 | 10 | 1 | 10 | 10 | 12 | 17 |
| multiple adenoma | T | 4 | 3 | 6 | 2 | 1 | 2 | 1 | 0 | 1 |
| carcinoma | 1 | 4 | 0 | 0 | 0 | Ţ | 3 | 1 | 1 | 0 |
| carcinoma/adenoma | ř | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | î | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| squamous cell carcinoma | | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 | ř. | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| | T | | | | | | | | | |
| Larynx | Ŧ | | | | | 1 | | | | |
| | 1 | | | | | Ī | | | | |
| papilloma | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| | | | | | | | | | | |

^{*)} Number of animals which survived more than 52 weeks

TABLE 12

Tumours of the Respiratory Tract in Wistar Rats

Exposed to Acetaldehyde (Woutersen et al, 1986).

| I | | Male | rats | | 1 | | Female | rats | |
|--------------------------------------|------|------|-------|-------|---|------|--------|-------|-------|
| Acetaldehyde (ppm): | 0 | 700 | 1,500 | 3,000 | 1 | 0 | 750 | 1,500 | 3,000 |
| 1 | | | - | | | | | | - |
| Nasal cavity [n] :: | [49] | [52] | [53] | [49] | 1 | [50] | [48] | [53] | [53] |
| | | | | | 1 | | | | |
| papilicma ; | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 | 0 | 1 | 0 | 0 |
| squamous ceil carcinomai | 1 | 1 | 10 | 15 | | 0 | 0 | 5 | 17 |
| carcinoma in situ | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 | | 3 | 0 | 3 | 5 |
| adenocarcinoma | 0 | 15 | 30 | 21 | | Ð | 6 | 26 | 21 |
| Lung [n]** | [55] | [54] | [55] | [52] | | [53] | [52] | [54] | [54] |
| ccorly differentiated adencearcinoma | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | | ð | 1 | 0 | 0 |
| Lanynx [r]** | [50] | [80] | [51] | [47] | | [51] | [46] | [47] | [49] |
| Parcincha in situ | Ç | 5 | 9 | 0 | | ĵ | Э | 1 | 3 |

The concentration was reduced to 1,000 com

^{***} Number of animals which survived 28 months

APPENDIX I

Classification and Labelling for the EC (Dangerous Substances Directive 67/548/EEC and following) (EC, 1987)

| Vinyl acetate | Nº 607-023-00-0 Nota D* |
|----------------|--|
| Symbol F | Highly flammable |
| Risk phrase | R11 - Higly flamable |
| Safety phrases | S11 - Keep away from sources of ignition - No smoking S23 - Do not breathe gas/fumes/vapour/spray (appropriate wording to be specified by the manufacturer) S29 - Do not empty into drains S33 - Take precautionary measures against static discharges. |

^{*)} Certain substances which are susceptible to spontaneous polymerisation or decomposition are generally placed on the market in a stabilised form. It is in this form that they are listed in Annex I to this Directive. However, such substances are sometimes placed on the market in a non-stabilised form. In this case, the manufacturer or any other person who places such a substance on the market must state on the label the name of the substance followed by the words "non-stabilised".

APPENDIX 2

Members of the Task Force

H.M. Bolt (Chairman) Institut fur Arbeitsphysiologie an

der Universität Dortmund

(Dortmund)

J.C. Aubrun RHONE-POULENC

(Courbevoie)

F.M.B. Carpanini BP International

(Guildford)

E. Futterer HOECHST

(Frankfurt)

R. Jung HOECHST

(Frankfurt)

T.R. Tyler * UNION CARBIDE

(Danbury CT)

H.J.W. Niessen/H. Vrijhof (Secretary) ECETOC

(Brussels)

^{* (}Part-time).

APPENDIX 3

Members of ECETOC Scientific Committee

W.F. TORDOIR, (Chairman), Head of Occupational Health and Toxicology Division

Shell, The Hague, NL

H. VERSCHUUREN, (Vice-Chairman), Head, Department of Toxicology

DOW CHEMICAL, Horgen, CH

B. BROECKER*, Coordinator, Product-related Environmental Problems

HOECHST, Frankfurt, D

H. DE HENAU, Professional and Regulatory Services

PROCTER AND GAMBLE, Brussels,

P.A. GILBERT, Head of Environmental Relations Department

UNILEVER, Port Sunlight, UK

I.J. GRAHAM-BRYCE, Head of Environmental Affairs Division

SHELL, The Hague,

B. HILDEBRAND, Deputy Head, Department of Toxicology

BASF, Ludwigshafen, D

J. JACKSON, Director,
Medicine and Health Science

MONSANTO EUROPE, Brussels,

K. KÜNSTLER, Head of Toxicology Department

HENKEL, Düsseldorf, D

E. LÖSER, Head of Institute of Industrial Toxicology

BAYER, Wuppertal,

R. MILLISCHER, Chief Toxicologist

ATOCHEM, Paris,

F

I.F.H. PURCHASE, Director, Central

Toxicology Laboratory

ICI, Alderley Park,

UK

M. SHARRATT*, Group Toxicology

Advisor

BP, Guildford,

UK

* Indicates Steward responsability.

LIST OF ECETOC PUBLICATIONS

MONOGRAPHS

| No. | <u>Title</u> |
|-----------|---|
| No.1 | Good Laboratory Practice |
| No.2 | Contribution to Strategy for Identification and Control of Occupational Carcinogens |
| No.2 | Definition of a Mutagen, for 6th Amendment |
| No.3 | Risk Assessment of Occupational Chemical Carcinogens |
| No.4 | Hepatocarcinogenesis in Laboratory Rodents : Relevance for Man |
| No.5 | Identification and Assessment of the Effects of Chemicals on Reproduction and Development (Reproductive Toxicology) |
| No.6 | Acute Toxicity Tests, LD ₅₀ (LC ₅₀) Determinations and Alternatives |
| No.7 | Recommendations for the Harmonisation of International Guidelines for Toxicity Studies |
| No.8 | Structure-Activity Relationships in Toxicology and Ecotoxicology: An Assessment |
| No.9 | Assessment of Mutagenicity of Industrial and Plant Protection Chemicals |
| No.10 | Identification of Immunotoxic Effects of Chemicals and Assessment of their Relevance to Man |
| No.11 | Eye Irritation Testing |
| No.12 | Alternative Approaches for the Assessment of Reproductive Toxicity (with emphasis on embryotoxicity/teratogenicity) |
| No.13 | DNA and Protein Adducts: Evaluation of their Use in exposure Monitoring and Risk Assessment |
| No.14 | Skin Sensitisation Testing |
| No.15 | Skin Irritation |
| TECHNICAL | REPORTS |
| No. | <u>Title</u> |
| No.1 | Assessment of Data on the Effects of Formaldehyde on Humans |
| No.2 | The Mutagenic and Carcinogenic Potential of Formaldehyde |
| No. 7 | Annual of Tank Market Committee and the Committee of the |

| _ | |
|--------|---|
| No.1 | Assessment of Data on the Effects of Formaldehyde on Humans |
| No.2 | The Mutagenic and Carcinogenic Potential of Formaldehyde |
| No.3 | Assessment of Test Methods for Photodegradation of Chemicals in the Environment |
| No.4 | The Toxicology of Ethylene Glycol Monoalkyl Ethers and its Relevance to Man |
| No.5 | Toxicity of Ethylene Oxide and its Relevance to Man |
| No.6 | Formaldehyde Toxicology: an Up-Dating of the ECETOC Technical reports 1 and 2 |
| No.7 | Experimental Assessment of the Phototransformation of Chemicals in the Atmosphere |
| No.8 | Biodegradation Testing: An Assessment of the Present Status |
| No.9 | Assessment of Reverse-Phase Chromatographic Methods for Determining |
| | Partition Coefficients |
| No.10 | Considerations Regarding the Extrapolation of Biological Data in Deriving Occupational |
| | Exposure Limits |
| No.11 | Ethylene Oxide Toxicology and its Relevance to Man : An Up-Dating of ECETOC Technical |
| | Report n°5 |
| No.12 | The Phototransformation of Chemicals in Water: Results of a Ring-Test |
| No.13 | The EEC 6th Amendment : A Guide to Risk Evaluation for Effects on the Environment |
| No.14 | The EEC 6th Amendment : A Guide to Risk Evaluation for Effects on Human Health |
| No.15 | The Use of Physical-Chemical Properties in the 6th Amendment and their Required |
| | Precision. Accuracy and Limiting Values |
| No.16 | A review of Recent Literature on the Toxicology of Benzene |
| No.17 | The Toxicology of Glycol Ethers and its Relevance to Man : An Up-Dating of ECETOC |
| | Technical Report n°4 |
| No.18 | Harmonisation of Ready Biodegradability Tests |
| No.19 | An Assessment of Occurrence and Effects of Dialkyl-o-Phthalates in the Environment |
| No.20 | Biodegradation Tests for Poorly-Soluble Compounds |
| No.21 | Guide to the Classification of Carcinogens, Mutagens and Teratogens Under the 6th Amendment |
| No.22 | Classification of Dangerous Substances and Pesticides in the EEC Directives. A Proposed |
| No. 27 | Revision of Criteria for Inhalational Toxicity |
| No.23 | Evaluation of the Toxicity of Substances to be Assessed for Biodegradability |
| No.24 | The EEC 6th Amendment : Prolonged Fish Toxicity Tests |

| No.25 | Evaluation of Fish Tainting |
|----------|--|
| No.26 | The Assessment of Carcinogenic Hazard for Human Beings Exposed to Methylene Chloride |
| No.27 | Nitrate and Drinking Water |
| No.28 | Evaluation of Anaerobic Biodegradation |
| No.29 | Concentrations of Industrial Organic Chemicals Measured in the Environment : The |
| | Influence of Physico-Chemical Properties, Tonnage and Use Pattern |
| No.30(3) | Existing Chemicals : Literature Reviews and Evaluations |
| No.31 | The Mutagenicity and Carcinogenicity of Vinyl Chloride: A Historical Review and Assessment |
| No.32 | Methylene Chloride (Dichloromethane): Human Risk Assessment Using Experimental Animal Data |
| No.33 | Nickel and Nickel Compounds : Review of Toxicology and Epidemiology with Special |
| | Reference to Carcinogenesis |
| No.34 | Methylene Chloride (Dichloromethane) : An Overview of Experimental Work Investigating |
| | Species, Differences in Carcinogenicity and their Relevance to Man |
| No.35 | Fate, Behaviour and Toxicity of Organic Chemicals Associated with Sediments |
| No.36 | Biomonitoring of Industrial Effluents |
| No.37 | Tetrachloroethylene : Assessment of Human Carcinogenic Hazard |
| No.38 | A Guide to the Classification of Preparations Containing Carcinogens, Mutagens |
| | and Tenatogens |
| No.39 | Hazard Assessment of Floating Chemicals After an Accidental Spill at Sea |
| No.40 | Hazard Assessment of Chemical Contaminents in Soil |
| No.41 | Human Exposure to N·Nitrosmaines, Their Effects and a Risk Assessment for |
| | n-Nitrosodiethanolamine in Personal Care Products |
| | The state of the country |

JACC REPORTS

| No. | <u>Title</u> |
|-------|---|
| No.1 | Joint Assessment of Commodity Chemicals, Melamine |
| No.2 | Joint Assessment of Commodity Chemicals, 1,4-Dioxane |
| No.3 | Joint Assessment of Commodity Chemicals, Methyl Ethyl Ketone |
| No.4 | Joint Assessment of Commodity Chemicals, Methylene Chloride |
| No.5 | Joint Assessment of Commodity Chemicals, Vinylidene Chloride |
| No.6 | Joint Assessment of Commodity Chemicals, Xylenes |
| No.7 | Joint Assessment of Commodity Chemicals, Ethylbenzene |
| No.8 | Joint Assessment of Commodity Chemicals, Methyl Isobutyl Ketone |
| No.9 | Joint Assessment of Commodity Chemicals, Chlorodifluoromethane |
| No.10 | Joint Assessment of Commodity Chemicals, Isophorone |
| No.11 | Joint Assessment of Commodity Chemicals, (HFA-132b) 1,2-Dichloro-1,1-Difluoroethane |
| No.12 | Joint Assessment of Commodity Chemicals, (HFA-124) 1-Chloro-1,2,2,2-Tetrafluoroethane |
| No.13 | Joint Assessment of Commodity Chemicals, (HFA-123) 1,1-Dichloro-2,2,2-Trifluoroethane |
| No.14 | Joint Assessment of Commodity Chemicals, (HFA-133a) 1-Chloro-2,2,2-Trifluoromethane |
| No.15 | Joint Assessment of Commodity Chemicals, (HFA-141B) 1-Fluoro 1,1-Dichloroethane |
| No.16 | Joint Assessment of Commodity Chemicals, (HCFC-21) Dichloroftworomethane |

Responsible editor: D.A. Stringer, ECETOC

Avenue Louise, 250, Bte 63

B-1050 Brussels, Belgium